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acted upon today for ftirther action in the Senate. 

Thank you, Mr. Spea'ker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Hearing no objection, so ordered. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar 203? 

THE CLERK: 

On page 9, Calendar 203, Substitute for House 

Bill Number 53~9, AN _ACT CONCERNING NOTICE BY THE 

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES REGAR.DING REPAYMENT 

FOR SERVICES, favorable report of the Committee on 

Huma-n Services. 

OEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY:: 

The gentlewo~an from Enfield, Representative 

Jarmoc. 

REP. JARMOC (59th): 

Thank yout Mr. Speaker. 

I move for acceptance of the joint conunititie~ 

commi tte·e' s f"avorable report and passage of the 

bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Question's on passage. 

Would you e~plain the bill please, madam? 

REP. JARMOC (59th) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
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This bill requires that the Department of 

s·ocial Services notify applicants of their liability 

to repay in certain circumstance·s. What this bill 

qlso doe·s is requi're that the Department of Social 

Service~ also notify other persons who might be 

liable as well. 

I move -- I move adoption. 

I apologize, Mr. Speaker. I'd like to call an 

amendment. 

DEPUTt SPEAKER GODFREY: 

O.kay. 

REB. JARMOC. (59th): 

Would that be okay with you? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

That's fine. 

REI?. JARMOC (59th) : 

Thank you. 

Mr. Spe.aker, th.e Clerk has an amendment, L.CO 

Number 4 900. I woul.a ask that the C1erk piease call 

and that I .be granted leave of the .eharnber to 

summarize please. 

REP. RYAN (139th): 

The Clerk is in possession of LCO Number 4900 

which will be designated House Amendment Schedule 

--·---
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Will the Clerk please call the amendment? 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 4 900, House "A" offered by· 

Representative McCluskey and Olson. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

The gentlewoman has ·asked ieave of the chamber 

to summarize. Is ·there objection? 

Hearing none, please proceed, Representative 

Jarmoc. 

"REP. JARMOC ( 5 9t"h) : 

Thank you, .Mr. Speaker . 

This amendment is basically technical in 

nc:1ture. In line. number 54, afte·r the word "aid," .it. 

inserts "if known" wh~ch should take care of the 

fisca~ impact so that there is no fiscal impact with 

this bill. 

I move. adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

The question is on adoption of House Amendment 

Schedule "A." 

Will you remark furthe-r on House Amendment. 

Schedule ,;A"? 

Representative Gibbons. 

003259 



•• 

• 

.... 

ckd/gbr 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

REP~ GIBBONS (15Dth): 

Thank you., Mr. Speaker. 

294 
·May 1, 2010 

I support the amendment and. urge t·he chamber to 

do the same. 

DEPUTY S?EAKER GODFREY: 

Thank you, madam. 

Will you remar.k fu:rther on House Amendment 

Schedule ''A"? If not, let me try your minds. All 

those in favor signify by saying aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ;@.ODFREY: 

Opposed, nay. 

The ayes have it. The amendment is ·adopted. 

Will you remark further on the bill q.s amende.d? 

Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 

Representative Gibbons. 

REP. GIBBONS (150th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

This bill ca.me abo:ut because of a noncustodial 

p~rent who found out several years after the fact 

that his child h~d used services of the state and be 

had not been not.ified and he didn't realize that he 

had to pay b.ack the State. So it seemed that it was 
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responsible for DSS and the State to notify all 

noncustodial .parents or peopl·e w;ho might be 

responsible for the financial liabilities of anyone 

. who has been -- incurred the services of the state, 

and that is the reason for this bill. I'm glad that 

we were able to ~ork it out because in all of our 

five hour -- o~ ten -- eight hdur Human Service 

publ1c hearings this bill did not take anywheres 

near that amount of time. So 

Thank you, Mr.· Speaker. 

! urge adceptance of the bill. 

DEPUT{Y SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Tha-n..k you, madam. 

Will you· rema.rk further on the bill as. amended? 

Will you remark further on the biJl :as amended? If 

not, staff and guests please come to the well of th'e 

House. Members take your seats. The machine will 

THE CLERK: 

-The House of Representatives is voting· by roll 

call. Menlbers to the chamber. Members to the 

chamber. The House is voting by roll call. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY~ 

Have all the memb.ers voted? Have all the 
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m·embers voted? If so, the machine will be locked 

and the Clerk will take a tally. 

Mr. Clerk, please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5399 as amended by House. "A." 

Total Number Voting 144 

N~cessary for Passage 73 

Those voting Yea 144 

Those votLng Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 7 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

The bill, as amended, is passed. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar 353? 
\ 

THE CLERK: 

On page 14, Calendar 353, ~ubstitute for House 

,Bi.ll NJ.Imber 5434, AN ACT CONCERNING MINOR AND 

TECHNICAL CHANGES TO THE COMMON INTE~EST OWNERSHIP 

ACT, favorable report of the Committee on Judiciary, 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

The distinguished vice chairman of the 

Judiciary Committee, Representative Gerry 'Fox. 

REP. 'FOX (146th): 

Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
r 

I move for the acceptance of the joint 

003262 
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THE CHAIR·: 

Without objection, so ordexed. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. Presiden-t. 
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Calendar page 17, Calendar 54 0, Hotis.e ·.Bill 54 94, 

move to place on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objectiqn, so ordered . 

. SENATO~ LOONEY.: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar page 18, Ca1endar 543, House Bill 5399, 

move tQ place on t.he consent calendar . 

THE CHAIR: 

Without obje~tion, so ordered. 

SENATOR. LOONEY: 

Thank you, .~r. Pres.ident. 

Calendar pag_e 1.8, Calendar 544, House Bill 5434, 

"' mo.ve t.o place on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ~rdered. ~ 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

. \ Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar page 18, Calendar 547, House Bill 5196, 

~move to place on the consent calenda~. 
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Calendar page 10, Galend.ar 461, House Bill 5207; 

Calepdar 483, ·House Bill 5244. 

Calendar 484, on page 11, House Bill 5383; Calendar 

487, House Bill 5220; Calendar 488, House Bill 5297·; 

Calendar 490,· 5425 ·-- House; Calendar 496, House Bill 

5497; Calendar ~09, House Bill 5126. 

Calendar page 14, Calendar 511, House Bill 5527; 

·Calendar 514, House Bill 5426; Calendar 516; House Bi-ll 

5393. 

Calendar page 15, Calendar 520, House Bill 5336; 

Calendar 521; ~duse Bill 5424; Calendar 523, House Bill 

5223; Calendar 525, House Bill 5255 . 

Calendar page 16, Calendar 531, House Bill 5004. 

Calendar page 17, Calendar 533, House Bill 5436; 

C~lendar 540, HoUse eill 5494; Calendar 543, House Bill 

5399. 

Calendar page 18, Calendar 544, House Bill 5434; 

Cal~rtdar 547~ House Bill 5196; Calendar 548, House Bill 

5533; C~lendar 549, House Bill 5387; Calenda~ 550, House 

Bill 5471; Calendar 551, House Bill 5413; Calenda~ 552, 

House B'ill 5163; Calenda·r 553·, House Bill 5159. 

Calendar page 19, Calendar 554, House Bill 5164 . 
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Calendar page 20, Calendar 556,_House Bill 5498; 

004126. 

Galendar 557, _Hous_e Bill 5270; _559, House Bill 5407; 56'2, 

House Bill 5253; and Hbus~ Bill ~- Calendar 5~3, House 

Bill 5~40; Calendar 567; House Bill 5371; and Calendar 

573, I-Jouse Bill 5'371. 

Mr. President, I believe that _compl_etes the items 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr:. Clerk, could you please give me on Calendar 567, 

do you have 5516, sir? 

THE CLERK: 

What -- what calendar? 

THE CHAIR: 

567 on page 22. 

THE CLERK: 

It's 5516. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yes, sir. Okay. 

Ma.chine ' s open. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate roll call vote hC!,s been ordered in the 

Senate on the· consent calendar. Will all Senat_ors please 

return to the_ chamber. Immediate roll_call has been ordered iii the Senate on the 

.~ilsent calendar. Will all Senators please return to the chamber, 



•• 

•• 

cd · 
SENATE 

THE CHAIR: 

573 
May 5, 2010 

Have all Senators vo.ted? Please check your. 

vote. The machine will be locked. ~he Clerk 

will call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motj,.on .:l.s on adopt·ion of Consent 

Calendar Number 2. 

Total number voting 35 

Neces·sary f·or Adopt.ion 18 

Those. voting "Yea 35 

Those voti,ng Nay· 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Conse.nt Calendar Number 2 passes. 

Senator. Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY.: 

Y~s,·Mr. ·pr~sident. 

M~. President -- Mr. Pr~sident, before 

moving to adjourn, I would like to. ensure the 

entire chamber will wish Laura Stefan, S~nator 

McDonald'. s aide,. my former intern, a happy 

birthday. 

And wi.t·h that --and w.ith.that, Mr. 

•. Pre.sident, I would move the s·enate stand adjourn 
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Any other questions from committee members? 

Thank you very much, Representative. 

REP. HWANG: Thank you. 

SENATOR DOYLE: The next speaker is Commissioner 
Starkowski, and then Deb Polun,- hopefully. It. 
depends. It depends. I may ask you to go to 
public, who knows. 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Good afternoon, 
Senator Doyle, Representative Walker and 
members of the Human Services Committee. 

My name is Michael Starkowski. I'm the 
Commissioner of the Department of Social 
Services. 

I submitted some lengthy testimony on a number 
of bills. I'l~ try to be as brief ~s possible 
to go over what my testimony says. 

Bill Number 370, AN ACT CONCERNING MEDICAID 
LONG-TERM CARE COVERAGE FOR MARRIED COUPLES. 
Section ~ would change the disregard to the 
maximum allowed by federal law, which is 
$109,560. We already have a disregard where 
we disregard.one-half of a married couple's 
assets for the benefit of the noninstitutional 
spouse of a long~term care Medicaid applicant. 

That does go up to the m~ximum of $109,560, 
but, of course, that's the maximum, so people 
could have a disregard that's less than that. 
If we auto~atically move up to the $109,560, 
that chaJ:l:ge in a disregard would mean that 
people wo~ld be able to divert funds that are 
presently used to pay for long-term care 
services. If they do that, it would result in 
earlier findings of Medicaid eligibility and 
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there is a potential existence of mental 
illness or mental retardation, that 
preadmission screening has a second-level 
screening with a face-to-face. 

Because of those particular situations, we put 
a system in place recently in the p~st month 
that•s·a new PASRR screeni~g. We call it 
PA~RR, where an outside entity will work with 
the hospitals. They put up a web-based 
environment for the hospitals to gain entry 
to for the nursing facilities to get entry 
to -- to put the information in there. 

We feel that that system will expedite the 
movement of cli~nts ~rom the -- the hospitals 
to the nursing homes. Right now, it's being 
piloted with a handful of nursing homes in the 
for-profit world and the not-for-profit world. 

At the end of this month, all the hospitals 
will be online with the blood-based system. 
And at the end of April, all "of the skilled 
nursing facilities will be on that, and we 
think that that will exp·edite the movement of 
individuals from the hospitals to nursing 
homes, and therefore we don't think that this 
bill is necessary. 

AN ACT CONCERNING NOTICE BY THE DEPARTMENT OF 
SOCIAL SERVICES REGARDING REPAYMENT FOR 
SERVICES. On the back side of our 
application, I think it's page number 13, we 
do have all of the information necessary for 
an individual to see what the implications are 
if they apply for our programs and are granted 
benefits. 

We feel that -- and that's attached to the 
testimony -- we feel that that's in plain 
English now. When a client signs the back of 
that application, they're agreeing that they 
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are aware of those implications, and they 
agree to those implications, and they agree to 
what the process will be afterwards if we•re 
going to try any recoupment for services 
rendered. 

541L. AN ACT CONCERNING MEDICAID. Tnis 
legislation·seems to -- seeks to resume the 
provision o~ po~iatry and include_a smoking 
cessation·in our state plan. Podiatry and 
tobacco cessation services are valuable health 
services, but unfortunately, ·the· addition of 
these services will require additional 
financial r·esources which are unavailable in 
the current fiscal climate. 

AN ACT TO MOVE THE HOSPITAL UNCOMPENSATED CARE 
FUNDS AND URBAN DSH FUNDS INTO THE FUND FOR 
HOSPITAL MEDICAID.RATES. This bill would 
transfer the unexpended balance in our 
disproportionate share accounts and turn those 
dollars into rate adjustments to the rate 
adjustments to the .hospitals across the state . 

We are opposed to this_bill for a number of 
reasons. The intent of this bill is solely to 
increase. the rates. so we can capture the 
additional e_nhanced federal reimbursement 
during the period of the ARRA -- the stimulus 
dollars. That period ends December 31st, 
2010. 

It •. s approximately 10 percent more that we 
would r~ceive .. We get 61 percent under the 
ARRA arrangement as reimbursement from the 
federal government. We get 50 percent 
reimbursement on the DSH program. The 
enhanced reimbursement· is not allowed on 

.any -- on DSH payments. 

We feel that it would be very difficult, and 
we would be the first state to ever try this, 
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information, and.it can be substantiated, 
we'll review our opposition to the bill. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: Thank you. I like to hear 
things like that. Okay. Then we'll work on 
that together. 

My third question has to do with the House 
Bill 5399, AN ACT CONCERNING NOTICE BY THE 
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES REGARDING 
REPAYMENT FOR SERVICES. 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Yes. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: If a mother -- when a -- when a 
mother applies for the services and there's a 
father on the birth certificate, but he's.not 
involved in the child's life, does that person 
also have to sign this form at that time.? The 
consent form? Like, ~ho are you giving it to? 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: For what --
what -- tell me what service -- I mean, if 
you're going to get a little bit more 
technical, but you're going to have to tell me 
what seriice are they applying --

REP. ABERCROMBIE: It's like the TANF services. 
It's where the -- for the reimpursement -­
when they get those services and then you're 

.able to get the money back at a later time. 
Who signs that when she signs up for that? 
The sheet that you gave us. 

COMM.ISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: If the -- if the 
noncustodial parent you're saying, right? 

REP. ~ERCROMBIE: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: So you have -­
you have a -- a father that's not part of the 
family component now . 
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COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: The mother would 
sign for that, and the father does not have to 
sign for that. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: And then we're able to get the 
money back from him at a later time? 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: I don't know. 
(Inaudible). 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: Because that's -- that's the 
old -- that's the intent of this bill, and 
maybe yo~ can help us with that. We have a 
a testimony here· from a father who did child 
support. He paid everything that he was 
supposed to pay through the years 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Yes. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: -- and when he went to refinance 
·his house 20 years later, he found out that 
there was a lien against his house·through DSS 
for services that his child had gotten through 
the mother years before. So if you can help 
us wrap.our hands around how do we make sure 
that all the players-that are going to have 
the consequences later --

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Are notified? 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: Yes. Yes. 
. . 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Okay. Okay. 
Okay. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: And we can show you this. I 
don't even know -- maybe this gentleman is 
here~ because we have his testimony, but I 
think, you know, I mean, I would want to be 
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if I-- if someone's going.to put a lien 
against my house for something and I was 
paying my child support and everything 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Okay. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: -- th~t I was supposed to, I 
think.that•s where this-- this bill came 
from, so if you could help us with that, we'd 
greatly appreciate it. 

COMMISSIO~ER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Yes. If that's 
the .intent of the language, we' 11 work wi.th 
you on some. 

REP. ABERCROMBIE: Okay. GFeat. 

Thank you, Mr. Cha~r. 

Any other -- Representative Johnston. 

REP. JOHNSTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Commissioner, I was trying to follow all the 
conversation on Senate Bil.l 391 and the Care 4 
I<;ids. 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Yes. 

REP. JOHNSTON: Are there two different components 
to submitting the information -- one set of 
data that needs to be submitted by the 
provider and then additional information 
submitted directly by the client? 

COMMISSIONER MICHAEL STARKOWSKI: Yes. And it's 
and in most situations --

REP. JOHNSTON: And is there confidentiality 
reasons that the client can't provide all of 
that to the provider and then the provider can 
provide us one full and complete package? 
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to the department to start this privatization 
and give them a timetable in which to complete 
it. 

We have -- as I mentioned, by 2012, we'll be 
facing a:minim~m of about $3.8 million budget 
problem. There's significant savings, both in 
the long-term care area and in the provision 
of community·living arrangements that can be 
achieved. I think you need to start to 
achieve them now, the earlier'the better. 

Thank you very much for your opportunity to 
pres~nt the testimony. I'd be glad to answer 
any questions. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you. 

Any questions from committee members? 

Seeing none, thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

PETER GIOIA: Thank you . 

SENATOR DOYLE: The· next speaker is Alfred Vagnini, 
then Amy Todisco and Paul Czepiga, then Kate 
Walton and Lesley Simone. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Good afternoon. 

My name is Alfred Vagnini. I am a life-long 
resident of Connecticut. I wish to address 
Bill 5399 regarding repayment for services t~ 
the Department of Social Services. 
Specifically, I would like to address the 
notification of any potential liability to 
third parties. Below are some facts regarding 
my particular situation. 

I h~v~ one son, Christopher Vagnini. His 
mother is Melany Hutchinson. Melany and I 
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were never married. Christopher was born 
aune 14th, 1987. I began paying Melony child 
support.in 1988, retroactively from 
Christopher's birth. I paid the court-ordered 
amount in full until Christopher came to live 
with me at age 15. At that -- at that time, 
the order was vacated, and I did not seek 
support from Melony going forward. 

It was upon att~mpting t~ refinance my home I 
found a lie~ had been placed on my property 
without my knowledge. My attorney looked into 
the source of the lien and found it to be the 
state of Connecticut DSS in an amount in 
excess of $ll,OQO. I had no idea as to the 
basis for the lien, and when my attorney 
received the information from DSS, he told me 
it was to reclaim state assistance monies that 
had been paid to Melony. 

I had absolutely no knowledge before or after 
the fact of Melony apply~ng for or receiving 
state assistance or that any potential 
liability on my behalf existed. As far as I 

. knew,·my court-ordered support obligation for 
my son had been completely fulfilled. 

That summary illustrates the simple fact that 
under current·law, I am being held liable for 
a debt of which I had absolutely no knowledge. 
I cannot think of another example in American 
life where someone is liable, or even 
potentially liable, for a debt that they are 
not informed of when it is incurred. This ·is 
a disheartening and unsettling prospect. 

I feel that this pract·ice is unconstitutional, 
and it is my hope that the law could be 
changed to fairly inform any and a.ll part;i.es 
of potential liability for repayment to DSS at 
the time of said liability's inception . 
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Thank you for the opportunity to address this 
to the lawmakers of our great state, and I 
look forward to seeing Bill 5399 include 
third-party notification. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you. 

Any questions? 

Senc:i tor Kane . 

SENATOR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Thank you for coming up here today and 
testifying. I know that you brought this to 
the attention of Senator Caligiuri, who has 
also put testimony in today in favor of the 
bill. I know you've brought it to my 
attentiob. It's -- it~s pretty -- an 
incredible story, actually, when you think 
about it. 

So you had no idea that Melony had even 
applied for any type of assistance, correct? 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Correct. 

SENATOR KANE: ~d, you know, all this time that 
she was getting the assistance, you had no 
information, _DSS never contacted you, never 
provided you any information that sh~ even was 
participating. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Correct. 

SENATOR KANE: So now, one day, you are refinancing 
your home and there's a lien. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: That's correct, yes . 
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SENATOR KANE: And never did they send you any 
notification that there even was·a lien or the 
possibility of anything. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: No, and I wouldn't -- I wouldn't 
expect.that a liability could be assumed by. 
someone, even partially assumed by someone, 
without any kin~ of prior knowledge. 
That's -- that, to me, is -- is the whole crux 
of it. 

SENATOR KANE: Right. And -- and, you know, in 
my -~ in my mind, it doesn't seem unreasonable 
that they would notify you, being the father 
of the child, that is getting some type of 
state assistance. · 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Right. 

SENATOR KANE: So it makes sense that you would be 
notified. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Right, and I understand there may 
be privacy issues being that I am a third 
party, but if I'm going to be a first party at 
some point or potentially a first party with 
the financial obligati~n,. then it -- it is 
incumbent on the DSS to inform me of that 

. . 
potential liability, and that's really --

SENATOR KANE: That's all we're looking for. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Yes. 

SENATOR KANE: And it makes sense to me, honestly, 
and -- and I know Senator Caligiuri is in 
favor of it, and -- and I'm -- I'm sure the 
the. committee will take great consideration in 
it. A lot of .these bills come from 
individuals like yourself. So I appreciate. 
you coming today and -- and bringing it to our 
attention, and -- and I thank you very.much . 
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ALFRED VAGNINI: -Thank you, Senator Kane. Thank 
you. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you very much. 

Any other questions· from committee members? 

Seeing none,· thank you for coming, sir. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Thank you. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Oh, sorry. Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: I'm just curious 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Sure. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: -- in the information that you 
got concerning the $11,000 lien 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Uh-huh. 

'SENATOR COLEMAN: -- was anybody able to itemize 
what that was for? I'm assuming if you paid 
your child support payments, it couldn't have 
been that. Could it -- could it perhaps have 
been medical expenses or daycare expenses? 

ALFRED VAGNINI: No, actually, thank you for asking 
that ques.tion. That's -- first, my attorney 
said it was $25,000.· Then no one at the state 
could really give an accurate balance easily. 
It took several weeks of -- of reconciliation 
on the part of the people at DSS to come up 
with a number that I didn't even feel after 
they came up with that number that they 
were -- it didn't seem like they were real 
·confident of it, but they were going with that 
number . 
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And.the the principle was that, you know, 
she had she had applied for the welfare 
benefit the welfare benefits. and, again, it 
was -- I did not know about it, but there was 
no form given to me, like a statement like you 
just asked. There was no actual statement 
given. It was just basically a -- a verbal 
amount given to my attorney over the phone. 

So it seems like that's -- there's some kind 
of disconnect there in that ~- in that way. 
But there was not -- I wasn•t able to get an 
easily-detailed statement -- itemized 
statement -- saying here's what·you owe. 

They do have accurate records going back to 
1987 when Christopher was born, but -- and 
they show the offsets of monies that were 
paid, and the -- the principle of the matter 
is is that if I'm paying a court-ordered 
amount, and she is receiving benefits for her 
household and we were never married, how the 
state -- that • s a -- that·, s another discussion 
that how the state is -- is. seeking 
restitution from me. 

But the way it was explained to me from DSS is 
that it•s not SO-SO, it's 100-100. So t am 
100 percent responsible, and she is 100 
responsible for her debt -- for her -- her 
assistance. So if they can•t -- if she has no 
assets, then they will 100 percent come after 
me, not SO percent·, but 100 percent, but I 
don•t think this bill addresses that, but 
that•s also another -- you may be seeing me up 
here again if you· bring forth legislation on 
that matter. 

Because that•s another situation that I think, 
you know, bears examination, that I'm 
100 percent liable for assistance that she 
applied for and received. So, you know, in 
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addition to me meeting my -- my support orde.r, 
I have to go that further. So --

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Thank you, Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Let me just ask you a follow-up 
~larification. They said you were responsible 
for the care -- for the aid provided. to your 
daughter or your wife? 

ALFRED VAGNINi: : Son. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Sorry, your son or 
or just the son. 

or the wife 

ALFRED VAGNINI: I was never married to her. . . 

SENATOR DOYLE: Okay. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: So -- we have a -- we have a child 
together. I was never marri~d to her, and the 
state is seeking 109 percent restitution for 
state assistance that she applied for for 
herself. 

SENATOR DOYLE: For herself? 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Well, for herself.and for her 
household, which is -- her household was 
herself and my son. So I'm sure a portion of 
that is her obligation to provide food and 
shelter for my son, but I -- I was also paying 
that through child support. 

So her -- her side -- in othe.r words, the 
state e~plained it to me that they will seek 
100 percent restitution from whoever they can 
get it from, regardless -- so if we have a 
if we have .a common dependent son, they're 
going to come after either.party . 
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·SENATOR DOYLE: Yes, but that's for reimbursement 
for the wife, which seems kind of bazaar. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Say ·that again, I'm sorry. 

SENATOR DOYLE: It·seems bazaar that you're 
responsible for aid to your wife. I can see 
for your son, but ·not fo~ your ~ife. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: I agree. 

SENATOR DOYLE: · Sorry, not even your wife. Sorry, 
that's right. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Yes. Yes. 

SENATOR DOYLE: It's less -- less of a relation 
than an ex-wife, actually. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Right. We had no -- no legal 
connection. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Huh . 

ALFRED VAGNINI: And -- and, you know, even if they 
said, weli, you know, she's receiving $500 per 
month, $200 of that could be potential 
liability 

SENATOR DOYLE: Right, yes. We could allocate a 
portion of some. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: -- allocate a portion of it, that 
would be comp~etely understandable. But not 
only was that not ~one, but also I was never 
even informed that she was applied for 
welfare, which that's not my business, but now 
it -- it ha~ become my business. 

SENATOR DOYLE: If you' re on the hook, yes.· 
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ALFRED VAGNINI: Yes. So that's the whole crux of 
my -- my --

SENATOR DOYLE: But then when you were seeking 
when you -- when you got notice of the 25,000, 
it was negotiated down to 11, but you still 
never really got any evidence of the claim? 

ALFRED VAGNINI: I really didn't negotiate it. 
What they did was they put -- again, this 
is -- speaks to Senator Coleman's point that 
they just -- there's no -- there wasn't a real 
accurate description. They just put a number 
out there. They liened my property for 25,000 
as like a kind of a catch-all amount, _and then 
it was upon the refinancing of the -- of the 
property --

SENATOR DOYLE: Right, you yes. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: -- that they were able to 
reconcile it and say, okay, well, he did 
you know, they -- they·put payments against 
that amount that was credited either when she 
went off of assistance or when I -- when they 
applied child support payments, so the final 
number was·in excess of 11,000. It was like 
eleven eight or something ~ike that. 

SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: So now that's going to be on my 
house -- on my property unti.l I either sell it 
or pay it, so --

SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you. 

Any other questions from committee members? 

Thank you, sir. 

ALFRED VAGNINI: Thank you, Senator Doyle . 
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SENATOR DOYLE: Thank you for coming today. 

·ALFRED VA~NINI: Yes. 

SENATOR DOYLE: The next speaker is Amy Todisco and 
Paul Czepiga, then Kate Walton, then Lesley 
Simone and Julia Wilcox. And I'll just point 
out, the fact that t~ese two.individuals are 
coming up together is a good thing, so if · 
anybody else has, you know, a person as common· 
testimony and you want to come up together to 
try to expedite, that would be welcome to the 
cotnmi t tee, so thank you·. 

AMY TODISCO: Senator Doyle, good afternoon, 
members of the Human Services Committee. 

My name· is Amy Todisco. I • m an elder law 
attorney in Fairfield. I'm here today as 
President of the Connecticut Chapter of the 
National Academy of Elder Law Attorneys. We 
are the proponents. of S.B. 370._AN-ACT 
CONCERNING MEDICAID LONG-TERM CARE COVERAGE 
FOR MARRIED COUPLES. 

And I • m going to speak to Part 2. of the bill, 
having to do with the loan proceeds, and I 
won·• t -- we • re very pleased, by the way, that 
DSS has agreed and -- so I'm not going to 
belabor that -point. 

I just want to clarify for the committee that 
this has been a longstanding policy of DSS, 
and when DSS promulgated certain reg~lations 
pursuant to the Deficit R~duction Act in 2007 
in going through -- this is ac~ording to DSS, 
now -- in going through these various sections 
of the Uniform Policy Manual, they realized 
that they didn't have federal·authority for 
the ·policy that they'd had all these years to 
exclude loan p~oceeds . 
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Good at\emoon, Senator Doyle, Representative Walker and Members of the Human 
Services Committee. I am Michael Starkowski, Commissioner of the Department of 
Social Services. I am pleased to be here to present testimony on a nwnber of bills on 
today' s agenda. 

S.B. No. 370 (RAISED) AN ACT CQNCERNING MEDICAID LONG-TERM 
CARE COVERAGE FOR MARRIED COUPLES. 

001667 

Section 1 requires that the department disregard the maximum amount of assets pennitted 
under federal law for the benefit of a non-institutionalized spouse of an applicant for 
long-term care Medicaid assistance. Under this proposal, the department would 

: automatically disregard all of the assets of a marri~d couple up to $109,560 for the 
benefit ofthe non-institutionalized spouse. Since 1989, Connecticut, under federal law, 
has disregarded one-half of a married couple's assets (excluding the home and one car) 
for the benefit of a JlOn-institutionalized spouse of a long-term.care Medicaid applicant, 

· up to a maximum of$109,560. · · 

The department opposes this proposed change as the disregard of additional assets would 
divert funds that are pre~ently used. to pay for long-term care services, resulting in earlier 
findings of Medicaid eligibility and thus increasing Medicaid costs to the state. Under 
current regulations, non-institutionalized spouses keep the home, one car and one-half of 
the couple's assets (with a minimum amount of$21,912) without affecting the 
institutionalized spouse's eligibility for long-term care Medicaid assistance. We believe 
that these assets are ·sufficient to support the needs of the. non-institutionalized spouse and 
do not need to be increased at the expense of the Medicaid program. 

Section .2 would exclude funds derived from equity in home property through a reverse· 
annuity mortgage loan or other home equity conversion loan in determining Medicilid 
eligibility .. Currently, such funds are not counte4 in the month in which they are 
received; however; any funds retained after the initial month of receipt are counted as 
assets, which could result in the loss of Medicaid eligibility. Excludii:tg these funds could 
allow individuals to use these_funds to support themselves in the community for greater · 
amounts of time and avoid costly nursing facility care. The language as drafted, l:ti?S'Jf\lt 8f!,S?:A8 
however, .is inaccurate as it excludes these funds as "income." Instead, these funds H[;S?f\'\ IJ69l I \ 
should be excluded as "assets." · ; ....-

f1PiGtfC). l:b~.4~\ 
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"The department feels that section 2 ofilie Otu-nas ment-h-owevet;-cannqt support the 
legislation if it includes section 1 due to its costs. 
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S.B. No. 391 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING CHILD CARE SUBSIDIES FOR 
THE UNEMPLOYED UNDER THE CARE 4 KIDS PROGRAM. 

The bill would require the department to complete a C4K application within 30 _days after 
receipt of such application. Our existing goal is to process all "properly completed 
applications" applications within 30 days. However, our data shows that this timeframe is 
very difficult to meet and is dependent on the client and the child care provider 
submitting the proper information. Often it can take up to 3 submissions to collect the 
proper information to complete an application. During our efforts to obtain the correct 
required information, we hold the; original date of application as the start date, in the 
event that the client is determined eligible. 

Because there is no siatutory·timeframe, we are able to keep the application in pending 
status. Should this prov{siori be enacted, if the required information is not received from 
the applicant or provider within the 30-day timefraine;. the department would deny the 
application _for failure to comply. Therefore, applicants would be required to reapply and 
start the process all over. In this _scenario if the applicant is denied, the provider may be 
out payments if they provided servic~ while; the initial application was pending. 

B.B. No. 5296 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING THE DEFINITION OF 
MEDICAL NECESSITY. 

The bill_before you is based on earlier draft language proposed by the Medical 
Inefficiency Committee established under _p A 09-5. Although the Department does not 
support the bill as drafted, we have been working with the Medical Inefficiency -
Committee on amendments to the bill that would enable the Department to reduce 
medical inefficiency consistent with legislative intent. We would like to work with 
members of the committee to amend the language to the most current recommendation 
ftQm the Medical Inefficiency Committee. The Department supports ongoing monitoring 
of the impact of a new definition with respect to its impact on inefficiency and quality of 
care. 

H.B. No. 5398 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING A PILOT PROGRAM TO 
TRANSFER-HOSPITAl: PATIENTS WHO RECEIVE MEDICAID BENEFITS 
TO NURSING HOMES IN A TIMELY MANNER. 

lbis ~ill would create a pilot program to. decrease the period of time that Medicaid 
recipients who require long-term care remain hospitalized before transfer to a long-term 
care facil~ty .. All Medicaid ~pplicants who are seeking admission to a long-term care 
facility must be scr~ened for the potential existence of mental illness or mental 
retardation, known as Pre-Admission Screening/Resident Review (P ASRR), prior to 
being placed in a nursing facility. If there is evidence of mental illness or mental 
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- retardation (MIIMR), a second level of review must occur that includes a face-to-face 
evaluation by a mental health professional or a nurse consultant from the Department of 
Developmental Servic~s. If this review is not done prior to hospital discharge to the 
nursing facility, the nursing facility is out of compliance with federal regulations and 
Medicaid cannot pay for the nursing home stay without jeopardizing federal 
reimbursement. · 

The department has begun to "roll out a more streamlined PASRR and level of care 
screening system. For example, for discharges of persons with MIIMR, who require 
nursing home care for 30 days or less, nursing home ~dmission will be expedited and 
such persons can be discharged to nursing homes under this provision on a· 24-hour, 
seven-day-a-week basis. 

The department feels th!lt our current initiatives are improving the-screening process and 
providing for more timely transfers and therefore this bill is unnecessary. 

,H.B. No. 5399 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING NOTICE BY THE 
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SE~VICES REGARDING REPAYMENT-FOR 
SERVICES. 

This department is .opposed to ·this bill because we already provide such notification, 
therefore feel it is unnecessary. When an individual or family applies for benefits the 
_information regardmg recovery and liens is disclosed on the application in plain language 
that is readable and understandable. By signing the application the applicant is 
acknowledging that he/she has read these provisions· and understands that he/she are 
subject to them. A copy of the disclosure page of our application is attached to my 
testimony. 

, H.B. No. 5411 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING MEDICAID. 

This legislation seeks to resume the provision of podiatry and implement smoking . 
cessatfon as state plan services; 

Both podiatrY services and tobacco cessation services are valuable health services and the 
addition of each to the state plan is a laudable goal. Unfortunately, addition of both 
services will require additional financial resources which are unavailable in the current 
fiscal climate. 

Section 6 of this bill would require the Commissioner of Social Services to apply for an 
1115 waiver_to convert the state:-funded portion of the CT Home Care for Elders Program 
to Medicaid. The Department believes an evaluation of the viability ·of such a proposal 
needs to be examined prior to a statutory requirement to implement. One of the basic 
requirements of an approvable 1115 waiver is cost savings to the federal government; this 
is a cost-effectiveness requirement. Based on the existing eligibility and other payment 
criteria, it_is not c~ear that this cost-effectiveness requirement can be met. 
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Raised Bill 5399, AAC Notice By The Department Of Social Services Regarding Repayment For Services 

Human Services Committee 
March 11, 2010 · 

Senator Doyle, Representative Walker·, Senator Kane, Representative Gibbons imd Members of the Human 
Services Committee, my name is Sam Caligiuri, State Senator from the 16111 District. . 

I am testifying today in support of Raised Bill 5399, An Act Concerning Notice By The Department Of Social 
Services Regarding Repayment For Services. This bill would require the Department Qf Social Services to disclose and 
explain to applicants for aid all provisions and circwnstances under which th~ applicant would be required to repay the 
state for the cost of services received. 

While I am pleased to. see this legislation before the committee, I would like to reconunend certain modifications. 
The underlying bill would require DSS to notify only the applicant for state aid. Currently, the state is empowered to 
recoup assistance received not only from the applicant, but also from certain relatives and liable third parties. . 

· This issue was brought to my attention by a constituent. He had a child over 20 years ago. He and the mother 
were never mairled; howeyer, as I understand it, he supported his child by paying all court ordered child support, . 
providing medical insurance and. providing other assistance for the child. His child lived with. the mother until the age of 
15 at.which time th~ child came to live.with him. In.March of2009, when the constituent be8an the process of refinancing· 
his house, h~ learned that the ~tate had placed a lien on his hoine for the repayment of Aid to Families wit~ Dependent 
Children-(AFD9 benefits paid to the child's mother. · · · 

His discovery of a lien on his home was the firSt tilp.e he had become aware of ~e fact that he could be held liable 
for repaying the assistance the state had provided to his-child's mother. While .I understand the state's desire to receive 
legal repayment for state aid from any pot~ntially liable relative or third part)r, the state is not currently required to notify 
these individuals that-a debt is accruing for which they may be held responsible. 

I would respectfully request that Hw_,se Bi11 5399. be amended to require the state to notify any relative of a state 
aid beneficiary or any other potentially liable thifd party who might be required to make a repayment for aid received, of 
the fact that he or she can be ~eld liable by the state for the repayment of such state aid. 

I thank you for consideration of this proposed legislation and look forward to working with the committee in 
moving this bill forward. 
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Good afternoon Senator Doyle, Representative Walker and honorable members of the 
Committee, My name is Dr. Andrew Salner. I am the Director of the Helen and Harry Gray 
Cancer Center at Hartford Hospital. I am the Past-Chair, American Cancer Society, New 
England Division. I am also Immediate Past Chair of the. Connecticut Cancer Partnership, a 
public and private coalition of over 300 cancer experts and health.care ·organizations funded by a 
grant from the CDC to create and implement a Comprehensive Cancer Control Plan here in 
Connecticut. Today, I am here today on behalf of the Society in strong support of HB 5411 -An 
Act Concerning Medicaid. 

Smoking related diseases. are the single most preventable cause of death in our society and it is 
estimated that 4,900 Connecticut residents will die from smoking· related illnesses in 2009 alone. 
Currently, 15.9% of adults in Connecticut and·21%ofhigh school aged kids sm9ke, spending on 
average $1825 per year on the habit. Connecticut incurs $1.63 billion in annual health care costs 
and another $1 billion in lost productivity directly· caused by tobacco. 

Connecticut receives over $500 million annually between the MSA funds and tobacco tax 
revenue. Over the years, however, less than 2% of the cumulative total has been spent· in support 
of smoking cessation services. In 2008 Connecticut spent $0 dollars and was ranked last, 51 out 
of 50 states and Washington D.C. in allocating funds to tobacco cessation programs. While the 
state did not spend any money, the annual health care costs associated with tobacco use· 
continued to increase. 

70% of Connecticut's smokers indicate they want to quit while 40% attempt to quit each year, 
however only about ·s% are successful. Many fail because, in pin-t, of a lack of access to 
successful cessation programs.· Funding prevention programs that alleviate this burden on our 
citizens and economy is not only consistent with our shared goal of insuring access to care to 
those in need, it is also the only fiscally responsible approach we can take. 

From a cost per~pective, the need is critical. According to the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention, tobacco use costs Connecticut's Medicaid program alone over $~07 million per year­
-·costs primarily borne by Connecticut taxpayers." HB.5Al.Lbrings Connecticut a step closer to 
providing these. much needed services by requiring the Department of Social Services to amend 
the state Medicaid plan to include smoking cessation treatments. 

36% of Connecticut Medicaid beneficiaries smoke, more !Pan a 50~ higher rate than the 
population as a whole. Yet, Connecticut is one of only 4 states that does not provid~ Medicaid 
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coverage for at least one of the three primary smoking cessation services-nicotine replacement 
therapies, counseling or prescription drugs. Providing tobacco users with access to these services 
increases quit nites by up ·to 40%. Tobacco prevention and cessa~ion programs are shown over · 
and over to be effective ways of reducing the financial and human costs of tobacco. 

Medicaid cessation is a proven success. For example, Massachusetts offers a Medicaid cessation 
benefit that includes low cost medication and co\mseling services. The program cost about $12 
million, and according to a recent pilot study of the benefit, 40% of smokers in Medicaid took 
advantage of the services (75,000 people). 33,000 smokers quit over the two-year study period, 
leading to a 26% decline in smoking prevalence. An analysis of the expected cost savings from 
promoting cessation before smoking-related disease develops or becomes more severe is 
forthcoming, but given the overwhelming use of the service~ as well as the substantial quit rate, 
the savings~ considerable-more so than the cost of providing the service itself. We would 
urge support for amending HB 5411 using the suggested language the MATCH coalition has 
submitted. This language would more closely ali~ the Connecticut Plan with this highly 
successful comprehensive Massachusetts model. 

Funding Medicaid coverage of cessati9n services would allow for the state to take advantage of 
federal matching funds, reach a higher concentration of lower income smokers and ease the 
impact ~obacco related illnesses have on the cost of the program. 

The American Legacy Foundation estimated that·within five years, Connecticut would see 
annual Medicaid savings ·of $91 million (2005 dollars) with a SO percent decrease in smoking 
rates, and $18 million (2005 dollars) annually in Medicaid savings with a ten percent reduction 
in smoking. With a renewed and committed investment in aggressive.tobacco control, we can 
reverse the damage already done, and impact the health and lives of the people of Connecticut. 

Connecticut faces very real and very serious budget deficits. This fiscal emergency will need to 
be addressed through painful and· necessary solutions and all options need to be on the table. As 
we continue to feel the impact of this economic downturn, it is important that we loQk for 
creative ways to utilize existing revenue that will allow us to protect access to the full range of 
health C!lJ'e, including tobacco prevention and cessation services .. 

The American Cancer Society stands ready and willing to work with the Legislature and the 
Administration to effectively establish coherent strategy which adequately addresses these and 
other health care related concerns. We cannot afford to do nothing to address this entirely 
preventable problem. Inaction will only escalate the current econ~mic downturn and result in a 
greater number of lives being affected by cancer at a greater co~t-to the state. 

We respectfully request your support for HB 5411. Thank You. 

### 
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G.EN ____,.._ __ 
FAMILY HEALTH CENTER 

Giselle Lopez, Project Manager, Smoking Cessation Program, Generations Family Health 
Center, Inc. Willimantic, Norwich, Danielson, and Putnam CT. Phone: (860) 450-7471 ext. 234 

As the program manager for two of DPH funded tobacco cessation programs at Generations and 
an American Lung Association group facilitator for the Freedom from Smoking and Not-On­
Tobacco curriculum, I am here today to bring a positive yet familiar message to all of you. 
Tobacco .. cessation groups, individual counseling, the CT Quitline, and access to free nicotine 
replacement therapies; all work to help people addicted to tobacco products to reduce and stop 
their use of these products. The key is continuing to increase access to all of these supports for 
people in CT. 

From February 2009 thrQugh February 2010 we have identified 936 individuals with the desire to 
try to quit smoking. Out of 936 referr~s to date, 206 women were able to successfully enroll in 
the Smoking Cessation Program at Generations. To date there are 229 eligible women referred to 
the program awaiting contact. Of the remaining 501 individuals who. were not eligible for out 
DPH funded smoking cessation program ~1 were referred to the CT Quitline. Several of these 
individuals did attend out Smoking Cessation Groups as they are open to the public and received 
their NRT's from the CT Quitline. 

Tlie program uses the ALA Freedom from Smoking curriculum for the group sessions and an 
individual counseling curriculum develop .by Project Manager and previously approved 'by DPH, 
based on ALA guidelines. We also provide nicotirie replacement therapies at no cost to all 
participants, and access to other resources in the community. 

Program Improvement Suggestions: 

. • Expand program guidelines to include males in target populations. Most pregnant women 
(and non-pregnant) are involved to some extend with a partner who is often using tobacco 
products a8 well. If both parties can received their NRT's, counseling/group. services 
from the same agency it helps to create a more seamless access to the service~ While 
some male partners were able to utilize the CT Quitline, it took longer for the partner to 
receive their NRT's from the CT Quitline. Through our agency, NRT's could be accessed 
at the first intake sessi.on for one partner only creating some issues f~r the couple. 

• Due to the rural nature of our health center service area, the current program model of 
one co.ordinator for smocking cessation services is inefficient. There are difficulties 
providing comprehensive services at 4 different sites spanning 90 miles. A revised 
program model would include smoking cessation facilitators at each site with oversight 
by a part time program manager. At Generations we have over the years of our grants 
trained approximately 6 ALA facilitators in an effort to be able to provide services at 
each site. The current funding model which the grant supports did not allow for the 
dispersion of ~ds·to more than one st~. · 

1315 Main Street • Willimantic, Connecticut 062 26 
860.450.7471 • genhealth.org 
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BACKGROUND 
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Currently, at least 18.7 percent of women smoke in Connecticut.1 At least 10 percent are 
smoking during pregnancy. Because women who smoke during pregnancy are more likely than 
nonsmqkers to have a preterm infant, the March of Dimes supports coverage of effective tobacco 
cessation methods for women of childbearing age, especially those who are pregnant. Smoking 
cessation services for pregnant women are among the handful of interventions that save enough 
in la.ter medical expens~s to offset the initial investment, and actually result in cost savings. 
Studies suggest that every $1 spent on smoking cessation counseling for pregnant women could 
save about $3 in reduced neonatal intensive care costs. 2 

· 

Due to concern regarding the potential impact of tobacco cessation pharmaceuticals on a 
developing fetus, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) 
recommends that providers refer pregnant smokers to tobacco cessation counseling in most 
cases, and that cessation pharmaceuticals primarily be used only for very heavy smokers and 
women fpr· whom counseling has been ineffective. However, programs such as Medicaid and the 
State Children's Health Insurance Program (~-CHIP) should reimburse for counseling as well as 
pharmaceuticals to ensure that the physician and woman have access to both intervention 

STATE MEDICAID COVERAGE 

·Pregnant women who rely on .Medicaid for their health insurance are more likely than ot~er 
pregnant women· to smoke, according to state data collected by the Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention.- While Medicaid programs in 42 states reimburse for some form of tobacco 
cessation intervention for pregnant women, 22 states do not covet counseling-the treatment of 
choice for pregnant smokers. 

MARCH OF.DIMES POUCY: 
The March of Dimes urges pregnant women to stop smoking to improve pregnancy outcomes, 
prevent infant I;DOrtality, and protect their own health. The March of Dimes supports legislation 
and regulatory action to reduce exposure ·to tobacco smoke by women of child bearing age 
(especially ·those wh~ are-pregnant) and infants, and to increase the availability and access to 
effective smoking prevention and cessation services. · The March of Dimes supports and 
advocates for states to inClude sr.1oking cessation programs as part of maternity care. 

1 P..h1rch of Dimes 2009 Pn:maturitv Il;r!t• K<:por; C.;rj, ava.lablc. at vrvw.marchofdimes.com 
l See Ayadi M.P., et al.. 2006 Costs llfStuc.lc;n~. ("'.:::.;;:;a'i~·· Com1.<~eling Intervention. for Pregnant Women: 
•::on.plid.::cn of Three Setting~ .. '"- • ·,,;,: Ftu:i.l'• J.:.:1YJ•·:.v :21: ll0-6. 
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THE PROBLEM: 

In Connecticut, smoking cessation (pharmaceuticals and/or counseling) is not a covered 
treatment in the .Medicaid state plan. 

RECOMMENDATION: 
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The March of Dimes recommends an amendment to general statue (17b-278a) to require that · 
smoking cessation treatment be included in Medicaid state plan. 

For more information contact: 
Erin E. Jones, State Director of Program Services and Public Affairs 

Connecticut Chapter, March of Dimes 
867 Main Street., Manchester, Cf 06040 

860-812-0080 
_ejones2@marchofdimes.com 
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'March of Dimes Foundation 

Office of Government Affairs 
1146 19'J• Street, NW, IJ' Fioor 
Washington, DC 20036 
Telephone (202) 659-1800 
Fax (202) 296-2964 

marchofdimes.c:om 
nacersano.org 

Support Medicaid Coverage of Tobacco Cessation for 
Pregnant Women 

Smoking has been found· to cause numerous health problems for women of childbearing age, and 
smoking during pregnancy has been linked to many poor birth outcomes, including preterm birth. 
and low birthweight. Tobacco cessation counseling and pharmacological interventions have 
been found to save money, help women quit smoking, and improve birth outcomes. 
Unfortunately, some of the women who most need access to these seryices, lack health coverage 
for them. Ensuring that all pregnant women who rely on Medicaid have coverage for tobacco 
cessation counseling and pharmacotherapies can significantly increase the number of pregnant 
smokers who have access to effective cessation interventions. 

Smo~ngDuringP~ancy 

• Women who smoke during pregnancy are more likely than nonsmokers to have a low 
birthweight or prt:term baby .1 

• Conservative estimates indicate· that at least one out of every ten pregnant women smoke, 
accounting for half a million births per year.2 

• According to a 2004 Surgeon General's report, "Health Consequences of Smoking," 
infants of women who quit smoking by the end of the first trimester have weight and 
b~dy measurements comparable to infants of nonsmokers. · 

Cost of Preterm Birth and Low Birthweight 

• According to a 2006 report by the Institute of Medicine, the annual societal economic 
cost (medical, educational, and lost productivity) associated with preterm birth in the US 
was at least $26.2 billion: 

• The average first year medical costs are about 10 times greater for preterm ($32,325) than 
for term infants ($3,325). · 

. 
1 Shah, NR and MB Bracken. 2000. "A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Prospective Studies on the 
Association Between Maternal Cigarette Smoking and Pretenn Delivery." American Journal of Obstetrics and 
Gynecology 182(2):465-72. 
2 See, e.g., Markovic, R., et al., "Substance Use Measures Among Women in E!trly Pregnancy," American Journal of 
Obstetrics & Gynecology 183:627-32 (September 2000). 
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• Low birthweight accounts for 10% of all healthcare costs for children. 

Smoking and Medicaid 

• Pregnant women on Med_icaid are 2.5 times more likely than other pregnant women to 
smoke, according to Medicaid data collected by the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC). 

• According to joint. estimates by the CDC and the Centers· for Medicare and Medicaid 
Services, smoking-attributable neonata~ health care costs for Medicaid total almost $228 
million, or about $738 per pregnant smoker. 

• Thirty-nine state Medicaid programs eover tobacco cessation pharmacotherapies (gum, 
patch, etc.) and 26 cover tobacco cessation counseling. 

· • Counseling is typically the first treatment recommended to pregnant smokers, but for 
very heavy smokers, providers may choose to prescribe pharmacotherapy in addition to 
counseling. 

Tobacco Cessation Effectiveness and Cost Savings 

• Studies suggest that every $1 spent on smoking cessation counseling for pregnant 
women could save about $3 in neonatal intensive care costs.3 

• In a managed care"setting, a comprehensive smoking cessation benefit (counseling and 
pharmacotherapy) costs ~ess than $5.92 per member per year (about $0.40 per month).4 

• Prenatal smoking cessation prorams have been shown to have a protective effect on 
intrauterine gro~th retardation. · · 

• A study in the July 2001 American Journal of Preventive Medicine ranked the 
effectiveness of various clinical preventive services recommended by the U.S. ·Preventive 
Services Task Force, using· a one to ten scale, with ten being the highest possible score. 
Of the thirty preventive services evaluated, tobacco cessation ranked second in its degree 
of effectiveness, scoring a-nine out of 10 (the highest ranking was for childhood vaccines 
which scored a 10). Among other preventive services covered by_Medicaid, colorectal 
cancer screening received a score of eight and mammography screening scored a six. 

· • In -2006, a National Institutes of Health (NIH) state-of-the-science panel found that 
tobacco cessation interventions could double or triple quit rates if more smokers had 
access to them. The panel found that smoking cessation interventions/treatments such as 
nicotine replaceme~t therapy and counseling were individually effective, and even more 
effective in combination. 

3 Ayadi, MF and others. 2006. "Costs of Smoking Cessation Counseling Intervention for Pregnant Women: 
Comparison of Three Settings." Public Health Reports 121: 120-26. · 
4 Curry SJ, Grothaus LC, McAfee T, Pabniniak C. Use and cost effectiveness of smokingcessation services under 
four insurance plans in a health maintenance organization. 
5 Ershoff DH,Quinn VP, Mullen PD, et al. Pregnancy· and medical cost outcomes of a selfhelp prenatal smoking 
cessation program in a HMO. Public Health Reports 1990; 105(4):340-7. 

December 2008 
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March of Dimes 
2009 Premature Birth 
Report Card 

Grade for Connecticut 
Preterrn Birth Rate: 1 0.5% c . 

.----·--· ·- ------------------· .. ----- -.... -- - .. .-..:..· -·.;. '·--. 

The March of Dimes graded states by comparing 
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each state's rate of premature birth to the nation's 
objective of 7.6 percent or less by 201 0. This year we 
are also awarding a star when the rate for one of the 
selected contributing factors (below) is moving in the • 
right direction. We don't yet understand all the 
factors that contribute to premature birth. The nation 
must continue to make progress on research to 

IE a 

t: ,..... ......._ 1-- 1--- 7.8%-

identify causes and prevention strategies, improve 
the outcomes of preterm infants, and better define 
and track the problem. 

· ·Status.~f Se.lected.Contributing. · 
.Factors ' · · · · · .. 

Uninsured 13.5% 12.2% * Women 

I 

i 

Women 
I 

SmC!Jking 16.7% 18.7%. j X 
I 

Late Pretenn 7.1% 7.2% X Birth 

l 
; 

2 

0 

.,..... ,....._ 
r- r-
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.. 
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Health care before and during pregnancy can help 
identify and manage conditions that contribute to 
premature birth. We urge federal and state policymakers 
to expand access to health coverage for women of 
childbearing age, and we urge employers to create 
workplaces that support maternal and infant health. 

Smoking cessation programs can reduce the risk of 
premature birth. We urge federal and state support of 
smoking cessation as part of maternity care. 

-----

The rise in late preterm births (34-36 weeks) has been 
linked to rising rates of early induction of labor and 
c-sections. We call on hospitals and health care 
professionals to voluntarily assess c-sections and 
inductions that occur prior to 39 weeks gestation to 
ensure consistency with professional guidelines. 

;-* ~;ovi;g in the right direction n/c • no change X--mov-in-g -in ;e ~-ng-d-irecti--:;;;' 
--------------------------------------~ 

State Actions: 

For information on how we are working to reduce 
premature birth, contact the March of Dimes 
Connecticut Chapter at (860) 812-0080. 

., .. '::.:· 



001732 

March of Dimes 2009 Prematu~e_Birth _ijeport Card 
Technical Notes 

Data Sources and Notes 
All calculations were conducted by the March of Dimes 
Perinatal Data Center. 

,-----------------------------------------, 
Data Sources 

Indicator Definition 50 nates and D C. Puerto Rtco 

Praterm birth (percent) 

t.rte p~rm biith (permf.ij 

Uninsured women (percent) 

~ciniel! smoking (Percent)' 

Percentage of all live births 
less than 37 completed weeks 
gestation 

Peri:e~~tage of ail live births 
-between 34 and 36 -eks 
geltatio11 

Percentage of women ages 15 
to 44 with no source of health 
insurance coverage 

•.. Percentage of women ag~ 
. 18 to 44 who currently imok, 
either ~ry· day·o~ soirie day5 
and w~o have smoked at least 
100 cigareitil~·in theid~ime 

National Center for Health 
Statistics (NCHS), 2007 
preliminary, 2006 and 2005 final 
birth data 

NCHS, 2007 preliminiry and 2005 
-final birth daia -

U.S. Census Bureau, Current 
Population Survey, 2007 to 2009· 
and 2006 to 2008 

. CDC; BRFSS, 2008 anr;f 2007 data 

Puerto Rico Health Department, 
2007 preliminary, 2006 and 2005 
final birth data 

Puerto Rico Health Department. 
2001· preliminarY and 2005 final ! birth data · · 

Percentage of women ages 18-44 
with no health care coverage, 
Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC), Behavioral 
Risk Factor Surveillance System 
(BRFSS), 2008 and 2007 data 

1- CDC, BRFSS, 2008 and 2007 data l . . . 
. j 

I 
I 

., 
I 

Where possible, national data sources were used so that data is consistent for each state and jurisdiction-specific 
premature birth report card. Therefore, data provided on the report card may differ from data obtained directly from 
state or local health departments and vital statistics agencies. This could be due to multiple causes. For example, as 
part of the Vital Statistics Cooperative Program, states are required to send NCHS natality and mortality data for a given 
year by a !?Pecific date. Sometimes states receive data after this date, which may result in slight differences-in the rates 
calculated using NCHS-processed data and state-processed data. Another reason preterm birth rates, in particular, ~ay 
vary is due to differences in the way NCHS and the states calculate variables and impute missing data. Collaboration 
among March of Dimes chapters, state and local health departments and other local partners, will provide a deeper 
understanding of specific contributors to preterm birth. 2007 preliminary data are reported for the percentage of 
preterm birth and late preterm birth by state. Preliminary data are based on more than ~9 percent of the births in 47 
states, D.C. and Puerto Rico but are less complete for three states, Louisiana (91.4 percent), Georgia (86.4 percent) 
and Michigan (80.2 percent). 2007 final preterm and late preterm birth rates are expected to b~ very similar to the 2007 
preliminary rates but may differ for these three states. 

·.--.. _ 

Cl2009 Mardi of Dim., Founda6ar. 



_ _.M-Y-l-arch of Dimes 2009 Premature -Birth-Repe-rt-Card 

Technical Notes/ continued 

Grading Methodology 
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Premature birth report card grades are based solely on the distance of a state's rate of preterm birth from the nation's 
·Healthy People 2010 (HP) objective of 7.6 percent. The grading criteria established for 2008 report cards is used as a 
baseline and provides for annual preterm birth report card grade comparison. Each jurisdiction was assigned a grade 
based on the following criteria. 

Grade Preterm birth rate rangG/Sconng cntena 

A 

·a 

c 

D 

F 

! Preterm birth rate less than or equal to 7.6 percent (HP score less than or equal to 01 
I,. .. . . . . . . . . . . .. 
1 Preterm birth." rate greater-than 7.6 per:cent. but less than 9.4 percent (HP 201_0 score greater than 0, but le&s than 1) 

I Preterm b;rth rate greater than or equal to 9.4 percent, bu~ less than 11.3 percent (H; 2010 score greater than or equal to 1, 
! but less than 2) 

i ' ' . ' ' ' ' ' ' . .· '•' ' ' ' 
j . Preterm biith rate greater than or equal to 11.3 percent, but less than· 13.2 peicent (HP 2010 score greater than or equal to 2, 

· ~ birtless'_than3) · · ·. .. · · · · · 
; 

i Preterm birth rate g~ater than or equal to 13.2 percent (HP 2010 score greater th_an or equal to 3) 

To determine the above ranges, an uHP 2010 scoreu was calculated in 2008 using the following formula: (2005 preterm 
birth rate - HP 2010 objective) I standard deviation of 2005 state and D.C. preterm birth rates. Scores were rounded to 
one decimal place. 

Selected Contributing Factors 
The March of Dimes has identified and provided geographically-specific data for three selected contributing factors: 
uninsured women, women smoking and late preterm births. While these important and potentially modifiable factors 
represent prevention opportunities for consumers, health professionals, policymakers and employers, they do not 
represent an exhaustive list of contributors to preterm birth. With the momentum provided by the premature birth 
report card, states and jurisdictions may likely identify and take action to address other potentially modifia_ble 
contributors that pia~ an important role in the prevention of preterm birth. 

Status of Contributing Factors 
Rates for all contributing factors are rounded to one decimal. Under the status column, changes in rates of contributing 
factors between the baseline and current year are designated with a star, an X or n/c. A star signifying movement in 
the right direction indicates a decline in the rates of contributing factors. An X signifying movement in the wrong 
direction indicates an increase in the rates of contributing factors. No change between the baseline and current year 
is designated with n/c. 

march -~~-~~~i of dimes . ~ ..... 
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Connectic.ut Association of ·Are.a 
. . 

Agencies on Aging, Inc. 

Testimony- Human Services Committee 3/11/10 

Kate McEvoy, Esq., Deputy Director 
Agency on Aging of South Central CT 
(203) 785-8533 . 

Positions 

> C4A cautiously supports Section 6 ofRaised"House Bill54111 which seeks to 
require DSS to apply for an 1115 Medicaid waiver in support of all or p_art of the . 
state-funded components of the. Connecticut Home Care Program for Elders, and to 
invest proceeds of any such waiver in the Long-Term Care Reinvestment Account 
toward enhancing provider reimbursement rates. Obtaining federal matching funds 
in support of Levels 1 & 2 of the CHCPE, which are·currendy exclusively state­
funded, would be of obvious benefit in defraying state expenditures on the program. 
Also of benefit would be using these matching funds to increase reimbursement to 
providers of home care services. What remains of concern, however, is that the 1115 · 
waiver process permits the states considerable flexibility in gaining authorization to 
modify eligibility standards, service array, service delivery methods and payment 
methodologies (please see p. 2 for additional detail). Any such initiative could 
therefore pose risks of loss or erosion of coverage to those who are currently eligible 
for the state-funded component of the CHCPE (please p. 4 for a description of current 
eligibility criteria and covered services). On this basis, C4A urges the Legislature to 
consider amending the bill to insert limiting language with respect to preserving 
eligibility standards and coverage that"is at very least comparable to those that are . 
currently in place. · 

> .Further, C4A supports Raised House Bill 5296 with th~ amendments proposed ·by · 
the Medical Inefficiency Committee. Related, C4A opposes the Governor's proposal 
to use a more restrictive definition of ~·medical necessity'' for Medicaid coverage 
determinations, which would be limited to "re~onable and necessary" or 
"appropriate" services. 



e· e· 

Capsule Comparison .of 1915(c) Medicaid ttoine and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waive.rs with 
1115 Medicaid Research and Demonstration Waivers . 

Procedure 

Permissible 
Population 
Groups 
Permissible 
Waivers of 
Federal 
Law 

Cost­
Neutrality 

Eligibility 
Criteria 

Covered 
Services 

Cost­
Sharing 

1915(c) HCBS Waivers 
Waiver applications/renewals orig~nate in Connecticut with the 

·Department of Social Services. -Once application/renewal is 
prepared, it is forwarded to the legislature for review of the 
committees of .cognizance (procedure outlined in C.G.S.A. Section 
17b-8). Application/ renewal is submitted to Centers for Medicare · 

'and Medicaid Services (CMSI for approval). 
Aged. individuals with physical disabilities. individuals with MR/DD. 
medically fragile/tech. dep. children, individuals with HIV I AIDS. 
individuals with TBI/SCI 

• Statewideness 
• Comparability of services (e.g. can include thl\t Medicaid 

"sc;>cial services" without expanding to entire Medicaid 
population) ' · 

• Income/resource rules 

Required (waiver services must be no more costly than institutional 
care). 

Income cannot exceed 300% of t_he Supplemental Security Income 
(SSI) limit (in 2010.$2.022 per month). 

Individuals must require institutional level of care (hospital, nursing 
facility or ICF/MR). To some degree. states have latitude in defining 
functional eliQibilitv based on the- above criteria. 
Medicaid "medical services" (e.g. nursing. home health aide) plus 
an elective array of optional "social services". which includes case 
management. homemaker, personal care services. psychosocial 
rehabilitation. adult day care, habilitation, respite care and day 
treatment. DD waivers also typically include vocational supports. as_· 
well as home and vehicle modification. 
States may impose "post-eligibilitY" cost sharing. In CT. this is known 
as "applied income", and typically means that after monthly 
income has been reduced by qllowable medical expenses (~.g. 
Medicare B premium, insurance premiums), the remaining amount 
in excess of 200% of the FPL (in 2010. $1.806 per month) must be 
contributed as cost-sharing. 

1115 Waivers 
Waiver applications/renewals originate in Connecticut with 
the Department of Social Services. Once application/renewal 
is prepared. it is forwarded to the legislature for review of the 
committees of cognizance (procedure outlined in C.G.S.A. 
Section 17b-8). Application/ renewal is submitted to Centers 
for Medicare and Medicaid Services ICMSI for aoprovall. 
Any experimental. pilot or demonstration project which. in the 
judgment of the Secretary of HHS is likely to assist in promoting 
the objectives of Medicaid 

• State plan requirements including eligibility 
requirements. services. service delivery, and payment 
methodology 

• Provides "costs-not-otherwise-matchable" authority 
(e.g. federal match for populations and/or services 
that are not typically covere~) · I 

Required (based on projections ~f what federal costs wour· d 
have been had there been no waiver; must agree to 
OQQreQate or per caoita coo on eXQ_enditures) 

·Negotiated (eligibility criteria could be more restrictive thdn 
standards used under a 1915(c) waiver). 

-Negotiated (covered services could be more limited than 
those provided under a 1915(c) waiver). 

Negotiated. 

i 
I 

·J 
! 

0 
0 .... ....._. 
w 
U1 
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CT ·Home Care Pr~gram for Elders Elder Waiver 

----~--------------

Waiver Information: 

Waiver Type: 
Current EnroU.ment: 

1915(c) 
9,386 

Year First Approved: 1987 (authorized by C.G.S. Section 17b-342) 
Waitlist Status: no wait list for waiver or state-funded personal care assistance pilot; wait list 

exists for state-funded pilot that funds ALSA services in private MR.C's 
Eligibility Criteria: 

Age Range: 65 and older 
Functional status: must be in need of nursing facility care and evidence at least three "critical needs" 

(critical needs include bathing, dressing, toileting, transferring, eating/feeding, meal 
preparation, and medication administration) 

Income limits effective January 1, 2010: Asset limits effective January 1, 2010: 
Individual: $2,022 per m~nth (300% ssn Individual: $1,600 
Couple: based on applicant's income 

· Comments: may use.a pooled trust; 
VA "homebound" benefit to · 
surviving spouses is excluded 

Couple: starts at $23,512 (minimum CSPA of 
$21,912 +applicant's $1,600); MCCA 
rules apply 

Exemptions: MCCA rules apply 

Service Delivery Method(s) (X indicates available): · 
. . 

METHOD COMMENTS 
A_genq-Based X Majority of clients receive services via agencies 
Aeeney + Choice 
Self..,Direet X Where client does not ""'_Uire care manag_ement 
PCA X A state-funded pilot option for waiver and state-funded 

clients (2007 legislation removed the 250.,.person cap). 
Other X Services can also be provided to 1) residents of state-funded 

congregate housing; 2) residents of assisted living pilot 
projects; and 3) up to a statewide total of75 residents of 
private managed residential communities who spend down 
to pro_gram_limits and re_quire assisted living services 

Covered Services: adult day care, care management,.chore;companion, home health aide, homemaker, home-delivered 
meals, laundry, mental health ·counseling, minor home modifications, ·respite, p~nal emergency response systems, 
skilled nursing visits, transportation 

Cost Caps/Cost Effeetive~ess Standards: Waiver can pay no more than $S,S9S.OO per month per individual (100% 
of the average monthly Medicaid cost). Within that cap, program can pay for no more than $3,978.00 per month per 
individual for social services (all services other than skilled nursing visits and home health aide....: the ''medical services'~ 
covered by Medicaid). · 

Cost Sharing Requirements: Participants must pay applied income over 200% FPL (effective April 1, 2009, 200% 
FPL = $1,806 per montli; amount is updated each April 1), adjusted for medical expenses (e.g. Medicare Part B premium 
of $96.40, medical insurance premiums); legally liable relative may have obligation to contribute. 

To Apply: Contact DSS Alternate Care Unit at 860-424-4904 and choose option #4 for initial screening and referral to 
regional Access Agency. 



e CT Home Care Program for Elders State-Funded Levels 1 & 2 
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--------Waiver-Information: 
Waiver. Type: 
Current Enrollment: 
Year First Approved: 
Waitlist Status: 

Eligibility Criteria: 
Age Range: 
Functional status: 

N/A 
5,342 
authorized by C.G.S. Section 17b-342 
no wait list for Levels 1 or 2 or state-funded personal care assistance pilot; wait 
list exists for state-funded pilot that funds ALSA services in private MRC's 

65 and older . 
Levell: must be at risk of hospitalization or short-tenn nursing facility placement and 
evidence one or two "critical needs"; Level 2: must be in need of short or long-tenn 
nursing facility care and evidence three or more "critical needs" (critical needs iDclude 
bathing, dressing, toileting, transferring, eating/feeding, meal prep, and med. admin.). 

Income limits effective January 1, 2010: Asset limits for Levels_l & 2 effective January I, 2010: 
Individual: none 
Couple: none 
Comments: 

Individual: $32,868 
Couple: $43;824 
Exemptions: UPM 8040.35 follows MCCA rules but does 

not require spousal assessment. 
Comments: Note:" that as of April"l, 2007, the asset limit for 

an individual increased to ISO% of the minimum 
CSPA and for a couple to 200% of the minimum 
CSPA. . 

Service Delivery Method(s) (X indicates available): 

MEmOD COMMENTS 
Agency-Based X Majority of clients receive services via agencies 
Atency + Choice 
Self-Direct X Available where a client does not require care management 
PCA X A state-funded pilot option for waiver and state-funded 

clients (2007legislation removed the 250-person cap). 
Other X ·Services can also be provided to· I) residents of state-funded 

congregate housing; 2) residents of assisted living pilot 
·projects; and 3) up to a statewide total of75 residents of 
private managed residential communities who spend down 
to program limits and who require assisted living services 

Covered Services: adult day care, care management, chore, companion, home health aide, homemaker, home-delivered 
meals, laundry; mental health counseling, minor home modifications, respite, personal emergency response systems, 
skilled nursing visits, transportation 

Cost Caps/Cost Effectiveness Standards: Level I can pay no more than $1,399.00 per month per individual (25% of 
average monthly M~dicaid cost). Level2 can pay no more than $2~799.00 per month per individual (50% of average). 

Cost Sharing Requirements: Except for individuals who reside in an affordable assisted living demonstration project,· 
each participant whose income is at or below 200% of the FPL (effective April I, 2009, $1,806 per month; amount is 
update~ each April I) must make a 15% co-payment and each participant whose income exceeds 200% of the FPL must 
make a IS% co-payment oyer and above his/her applied income obligations, if any; legally liable relative may have 
obligation to contribute. . · · 

To Aoply: Contact DSS Alternate Care lJnit at 860-424-4904 and cl1oose option #4 for initial screening and referral to 
Access Agency. · 
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Chief Executive Officer 
Email: wfsullivan@vnsct.org 
Telephone: 203.576.0002 · 

-Im-5411 -AN ACT CONCERNING MEDICAID 

Before the Human Services Committee 

March 11,_2010 

Senator Doyle, Representative Walker, and members of the Human Services Committee, my 

name my name is William F. Sullivan, Jr. and I am President & CEO o~ Visiting Nurse 

Services of Connecticut, Inc.. I am also Chair of the Board of Directors of the Connecticut 

Association for Home Care & Hospice (CAHCH)." 

I am pleased to provide this testimony in support of Section 6 of H.B. 5411, whi~ requires 

th~ Department of Social Services to file a Medicaid waiver to convert some, or all, of the 

state-funded portion of the CT Home Care Program for Elders to Medi~aid. This bill would 

provide a sustainable framework to expand consumer-preferred home care while s~ving the 

taxpayer money. 

Visiting· Nurse Services of Connecticut just celebrated its 1 00~ anniversary providing home 

care to a wide range of Connecticut ·citizens in 54 commuilities. Our non profit agency 

serves more than 9,700 patients each year from Fairfield, New Haven, and Litchfield 

counties, including more than 1,700 Medicaid patients. Unfortunately though, inadequate 

Medicaid rates are threatening our ability to continue with our chartered mission. In the 

most recently completed fiscal year, VNS of Connecticut lost in excess of $2.6 million 

. dollars providing care to Medicaid and State funded p~tients. 



001739 

The Board of Directors of my agency is asking difficult questions about how much lolJ.8er 

we can con~nue down this path, as they design our business direetion for the future. Our 

~oncerns are heightened by the prospect of a 5% Medicaid cut in the Governor's Deficit 

Mitigation Plan, as well as Medicare cuts in Washington. 

·The plan for a Medicaid waiver and placement of funds into the Long Term Care 

Reinvestment Account would create a sustainable mechanism to ensure that funds are 

available to m~imize home care's. ability to save the State taxpayer significant money. Last 

year, the CT Home Care Program for Elders saved State taxpayers over $100 million by 

preventing or delaying placement in institutions - $2 saved for every $1 invested. This is a 

great return on investment for the State. 

Finally, I would like to point out that the approach of filing a Medicaid waiver is ·a vastly 

preferable way to generate funds than· the 15% copayment currently being applied to State 

funded clients, which has lead to concerns among· my State funded clients, and could 

ultimately lead to premature placement in nursing homes. 

For all of these reasons, we are pleased to express our strong· support for this bill and we 

urge a Joint Favorable recommendation "from this Committee. If appropriately funded, 

home care does offer valued and measurable solutions to our State's foremost issues --­

reliefto the budget crisis, and creation of jobs. Thank you. 
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American Heart I .American Stmke 
.AssociadoL Assnci•don· 

Leam muilitle. 

Good afternoon Senator Doyle, Representative Walker and members of the Human Services Committee. On bebalf of the 
·thousands of volunteers of the .AJnerican Heart Association, lt is indeed our privilege to offer a few thoughts on the proposed 
legislation, House Bill~. An. Act Concerning Medicaid 

~~~ 

Connecticut remains only one of four states in the U.S. that do not cover any smoking cessation treatments for Medicaid 
clients, despite the f!lct that legislation was passed in 2002 authorizing the Department of Social Services to do so. Approx­
imately 70% of all smokers wlint to quit, yet many (especially low-income smokers) lack the resources to afford help in. 
doing it. Coverage of comprehensive smoking cessation treatment provides a quick and inexpensive solution to not only re­
duce smoking among Medicaid recipients and their families' exposure to secondhand smoke, but also will save Connecticut 
millions of do":m annually. 

Smoking Cessation Programs lu!.ve been proven to be very effective. On average, 27.6 % of smokers who receive both coun­
seling and medications are able to quit According to the U.S. Centers for Disease .Control and Prevention (CDC), tobacco 
cessation is more cost-effective than other common, covered disease prevention interventions, such as the treatment ofhyper­
tension and high blood cholesteroi. Connecticut is also now able to extrapolate· data coming out of Massachusetts's Mas­
sHealth Plan. The DPHIMTCP MassHealth Cessation Study is a first-of-its kind study that shows a dramatic drop in acute 
health factors within one year of a smoker's access of a barrier-free smoking cessation benefit through Medicaid Massachu­
setts now offers a Medicaid cessation benefit that includes all FDA-approved medications"to quit smoking and behavioral 
counselirig. A recent pilot study of the benefit reported that 40010 of smokers in Medicaid'took advantage of the services 
(75,000 people). Over ~e two-year study period, 33,000 smokers quit. 

Connecticut received about $500 million annually between the Master Settlement Agreement funds and tobacco tax revenue, 
even before the additional $1.00 cigarette tax passed in 2009. A small amount of these funds could pay for this benefit, and 
in addition, the federal waiver will return SO%. of the investment to the state: Anti-tobacco advocacy groups support smoking 
cessation funding for Medicaid recipients. The lack of comprehensive cessation coverage leaves smokers in our state without 
clinically proven treatment options when they try to quit 

Helping more Connecticut residents quit remains a top public health priority of American Heart Association. I ask that the 
committee. consider supPorting House Bill No· 5411, An Act Concerning Medicaid and the substitute language as submitted 
by Pat Checko representing the MATCH Coalition. 

Joni Czajkowski 
Sr. Director Government Relations 
American Heart Association,_CT & RI 
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E-mail matchcoalitionct@gmail.com 

COALITION, INC. 
Protecting Connecticut's Health 

TeStimony in Support of Raised House Bill5411: An Act Coneerning Medieaid 
Mareh 11, 2010 

My name is Dr. Pat Checko. I am Chairman of the statewide MATCH Coalition (Mobilizing Against 
Tobacco for Connecticut's Health). MATCH and its partners support this bil~ particularly Section 2 that 
would finally require the funding for smoking cessation treatment that was first authorized by the 
legislature in 2002 . Thank you for your c:Ontinuing efforts to provide critical services for those who need 
them the most and have the least access and voice to obtain them. 

The prevalence of tobacco use among adults in Connecticut has decreased by half since the 1960s, but not 
for low-income populations, such as Medicaid enrollees, who continue to smoke at over twice the rate of 
the general population (36% vs. 16%) and suffer the health consequences at a higher rate. There are 
169,000 adult Medicaid clients aged 19-64 and 61,000 of them are smokers. Like most smokers, they · 
would like to quit. 

Years of evaluation have proven that Smoking Cessation Programs are effective. On average, 27.6 % of 
smokers wbo receive both. counseling and medications are able to quit. Despite this, Co~ecticut remains 
only one offour states in the U.S. that do not eover any smoking eessadon treatments for Medicaid 
clients. While state employees and legislators have insurance with smoking cessation benefits, Medicaid 
recipients do not. · 

Connecticut's total annual health care costs associated with smoking are nearly $2 billion in 2008 dollars. 
The associated health care costs for Medicaid recipients who smoke is more than $507 million in 2008 
dollars, costs primarily borne by Connecticut taxpayers. 

Medicaid cessation is a proven success. For example, Massacb,usetts offers a Medicaid cessation benefit 
that includes all FDA-approved medications to quit smoking and behavioral coUn5eling. According to a 
recent pilot study of the benefit, 40010 of smokers in Medicaid took advantage of the services (75,000 
people). Over the two-year study period, 33,000 smokers quit leading to a 26% decline in smoking 
prevalence. 

In this time of fJSCal crisis, it ~ legitimate to question where funding can be found for these benefits. 
Connecticut received about $500 million annually between the MSA funds and tobacco tax revenue, even 
before the additional $1.00 cigarette tax passed in 20o9. A small amount of these funds could pay for this 
benefit, and in addition, the federal waiver will return 50010 of the investment to the state.-

We would like to take this opportimity to recommend some additional language for the proposed 
legislation. This language is includ"" in the packet and we feel that it would clarify and broaden the 

- tobacco cessation products and services that would be covered under Medicaid, and reduce the baniers to 
accessing them. · · 

MOBILIZE AGAINST TOBACCO FOR CONNECTICUrS H·E-ALTH 
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One goal of Healthy People 2010 is to ensure that evidence-based treatments for smokers are available 
through state Medicaid programs. In addition, the USDHHS Clinical Practice Guidelines, Treating 
Tobacco Use and Dependence: 2008 ~ommepds that evidenced· based medication and behavioral 
smoking cessation treatments should be offered as covered services in public as well as private health 
insurance plans. That means that smoking cessation coverag~ should be comprehensive including 
behavioral ~unseling and both legend and over the counter (OTC) drugs. The proposed language-is 
consistent with the U.S. PUblic Service Guidelines. Smoking cessation is not a one size fits all Q"eatment. 
While some smokers can quit with just the benefit of nicotine replacement therapy (NRT), others may 
need all three components and may need them more than once. So the benefit needs the flexibility to 
cover one and any combination of modalities. 

The language would also increase ac~s for Medicaid clients while maintaining DSS control over · 
utilization, since all therapies would be accesSed thrOugh a health care provider. For example, DSS 
currently covers-certain OTC drugs including Claritin, a drug that previouSly required a physician 
prescription. So there is already a mechanism in place to. provide OTC drugs like nicotine patches"that 
were also prescription drugs at one time. 

We would be happy to work with the committee on refining language and attempting to estimate the cost 
. of implementing it. All Medicaid recipients should have access to comprehensive smoking cessation 

. therapies because they save lives and money. The MassachusettS MassHealth report noted that 33,000 
smokers quit over a two-year period. An individual who quits sinoking by age 30 eliminates almost all 
excess risk associated with smoking, and those who quit by age SO cut in half their risk of dying in ~e 
next IS years. 

Tobacco cessation is among the most cost-effective health interventions. Such treatments are considered 
the.gold-:standard of preventive interventio~. In ~ition, tobacco use treatment is more cost-effective 
than such commonly provided clinical preventive services as mammography, PAP tests, colon cancer 
screening, treatment of mild to moderate hypertension, and treatment of high cholesterol. 

Investing iil tobacco prevention and cessation today saves lives and health care costs tomorrow. If this 
smoking cesSation program is as successful as those in other states, and as CT's other smoking cessation 
efforts, we estimate that there would be 4,107 fewer smokers among Medicaid clients in the first year 
alone. For every dollar invested, the state can save: $2 - $3. 

The American Legacy Foundation estimated that wi~ five years, Connecticut would see annual 
Medicaid savings of$91 ~Ilion (2005 dollars) with a SO-percent decrease in ·smoking rates, and $18 
million (2005 dollars) annually in Medicaid savings with a ten percent red~ction in smoking. 

·A ~mprehensive smoking cessation benefit for Medicaid recipients bas widespread support in the 
commtiqity, as evidenced by the number of organizations that have a1n=ady joined MATCH in urging 
passage and-implementation of this benefit. (See attached letter.) . 
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SUMMARY: · This proposal would clarify and broaden the tobacco cessation 
products and services that would be covered under Medicaid 

TEXT:· 

Section 17b-278a·of the general statutes is repealed and the following is 
substituted in lieu thereof (Effective July 1, 2010): 

The CoiiUili.ssioner of Social Services shall amend the Medicaid state plan to 
provide coverage for treatment for smoking cessation ordered by a licensed 
health care [professional) provider. Only a health care provider who possesses 
valid and current state liCensure to prescribe [such] drugs may order treatment 
·that includes legend drugs. [in accordance with a plan developed by the . 
commissio~ to provide smoking cessation services. The commissioner shall 
present such plan to the joint standing commit:tees of the General Assembly 
having cognizance of matters relating to human services and appropriations by 
January 1, 2003, and, if such plan is approved by said committees and funding is 
provided in the budget for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004, such plan shall be 
implemented on July 1, 2003. If the initial treatment provided to the patient for 
smoking cessation, as allowed by the plan, is not successful as determined by a 
licensed health care professional, all prescriptive options for smoking cessation 

· shall be available to the patient.] Such treatment shall be consistent with the 
United States Public Health Service guidelines for tobacco use cessation and shall 
inchi.de l@gend and over the counter drugs and counseling by a physician, · 
qualified clinician, or a certified tobacco Use cessation counselor. The plan shall 
limit coverage to no more than two treatment plaris per beneficiary annually . 

..• 
.. , 
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Why Comprehensive Smoking Cessation for Medicaid CUents Should Be Funded 

All Medicaid recipients should have access to comprehensive smoking cessation therapies. Such 
programs would not only save lives, but also provide significant savings to Connecticut's t4edicaid 
program. Based on·the experience in other states, we would estimate that there would be 4,107 fewer 
smokers annually. The MATCH Coalition believes the time for action is now- and so do our members 
and partner organizations who have signed on to support passage ofHB S411: An Act Concerning 
Medicaid. 

• Connecticut remains only one offour states in the U.S. that do not cover any smoking cessation 
treatments for Medicaid clients, despite the fact that legislation was passed in 2002 authorizing 
the Department of Social Services to do so. 

• Connecticut's total annual health care costs associated with smoking are nearly $2 billion in 2008 
dollars. The associated health care costs for Medicaid recipients who smoke is more than $S07 
million in 2008 dollars, costs primarily borne by Connecticut taxpayers. 

• Medicaid recipients continue to smoke at over: twice the rate of the general population (36% vs. 
16%). There are 169,SOO adult Medicaid clients aged 19-64 and 61,000 of them are smokers. 

• Smoking Cessation Programs are effective. On average, 27.6 % of smokers who receive both 
counseling and medications are able to quit. State employees and legislators ~ve insurance with 
smoking cessation benefits, Medicaid recipients do not 

• Medicaid cessation is a proven success. Massachusetts offers a Medicaid cessation benefit that 
includes all FDA-approVed medications to quit smoking and behavioral counseling. A recent 
pilot study of the benefit reported that 40010 of smokers in Medicaid took advantage of the 
services (7S,OOO people). Over the two-year study period, 33,000 smokers quit 

• Connecticut received about SSOO million annually between the MSA funds and tobacco tax 
·revenue~ even before the additional $1.00 cigarette tax passed in 2009. A small amount of these 
funds could pay for this benefit, and in addition, the federal.waiver will return SO% of the 
investmen~ to the state. 

• The American Legacy Foundation estimated that within five years, Connecticut w9uld see annual 
Medicaid savings of$9I.million (200S dollars) with a SO percent decrease in smoking rates, and 
$18 million (2005 dollars) annually in Medicaid savings With a ten percent reduction in smoking. 

Patricia J. Checko, Dr. P.H., M.P.H. 
Chairman 

MOBILIZE AGAINST TOBACCO FOR CONNECTICUT'S HEALTH 
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Protecting Connecticut's Health 

Organizations Supporting Passage of HB 5411: An Aet ConeeU~ing Medicaid 

CT Chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics 

Am.ef:ican Lung Association ofNew England 

· . American Cancer Society 

Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids 

East of the River Action for Substance Abuse Elimination (ERASE) 

The Connecticut Cancer Partnership 

Connecticut Children's Medical Center 

Connecticut Oral Health Initiative 

Asthma & Allergy Foundation 

ASP IRA 

M:uJticultural Leadership Institute 

Urban League of Greater Hartford 

National Association of Social Workers, Connecticut Chapter 

Connecticut Society for Respiratory Care 

Connecticut Association.ofPublic Health Nurses 

Jewish Family Services of Greater Hartford 

Catholic Charities, Inc. -Archdiocese of Hartford 

CT Voices for Children 

MOBILIZE AGAI~ST TOBACCO FOR CONNECTICUT'S HEALTH 
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TESTIMONY REGARDING 

HB 5411 -AN ACT CONCERNING MEDICAID 

Before the Hwnan Services Committee 

March 11, 2010 

Senator Doyle, Representative Walker, and members of the Hwnan Services Committee, my name 

my name is Brian Ellsworth and I am President & CEO of the Connecticut Association for Home 

Care & Hospice (CAHCH}, whose members serve over 100,000 elderly, disabled, and terminally ill 

Connecticut citizens. 

I am pleased to provide this testimony in support of Section 6 ofH.B. 5411, which requires the 

Department of Social Services to file a Medicaid waiver to convert some or all of the state-funded 

portion of the CT Home Care Pt9gram for Elders to Medicaid. The new federal reimbursements 

obtained from this waiver would be deposited into the Long Term Care Reinvestment Account, to 

be used to finance future rate ~creases for home care providers. This initiative is part of the 

Association'.s 2010 Legis_lative Agenda and we are pleased to lend our enthusiastic support for this 

proposal. 

The Governor's Mid-Term Budget adjustments project that the State will spend·$76 million on_the 

state funded portion of the CT Home Care Program for Elders. If.clinical and financial eligibility 

standards are adjusted through a Medicaid waiver and at least half of the otherwise state funded 

clients could be converted to Medic&id, then approximately $19 million in increased fed~ 

reimbursements annually could be deposited into the Long Term Care Reinvestment Account. In 

turn, those funds would provide the basis for $38 mi~liop in necessary increases to provider rateS at 

no cost to the General Fund. 

The Association strongly believes th~t this strategy of maximizing federal reimbursements for 

existing programs will help CT' ~ economy in the short term, as well as "prime the pump" for 

110 B<lrnes Road I Wallingford, CT, P.O. Box 90 I 06492-0090 I Phone: 203.265.9931 I F'ax: 203.949.00.31 I WW\V.<.:ahch.org 
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rebalancing of the long term care system infavor of cost-effeaive anaconsumer-preferred home 

care. The recently released report on long term care by the CT Regi.onill Institute for 21st Century 

cited a projection that state taxpayers would be saving over s9.oo million annually by 2025 if the 

s~tem was rebalanced. Among that report's recommendations are to: aggressively pursue federal 

funding and ensure the viability of providers. This legislation js. a specific action step that will meet 

both of those goals. 

The important goal of rebalancing the long term care system will not be met without addressing the 

cmrently inadequate Medicaid rates for home care providers. Today, the typical home health 

agency is only paid about 70 percent of its actual costs of care by Medicaid. Unfortunately, home 

care's ability to make up thi~ shortfall is being reduced as the federal Medicare program is cutting 

back on the home health reimbursements. The Governor's proposed 5% cut to Medicaid would 

make this already difficult situation much worse. 

----·---------···----·-------
!MMJialilf Onf:y <ftlp 7091. af Uie 

I Cost afN- On 

The bill's requirement for a waiver provides other benefits as well: it is vastly preferable to the 15% 

copayment currently being applied to state funded clients, which leads to disruption and premature 

placement in nursing homes. A waiver could also be an integral part of rationalizing and 

streamlining the myriad of state programs for persons needing long term care. 

For all of these reasons, we are pleased to express our strong support for this bill and we urge a 

Joint Favorable·recomm.endatio~ from this committee. 

lllllhrne;; Ron~ I Wnllingtord, CT, P.O. Box90 I 06492-0090 I Phone: 203.265.9931 I Fax: 203.949.0031 J ww,v.cahch.org 
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One Long Wharf Drive 
New Haven, cr 06511 

203-777-5521 
203-787-5198 Fax 
www.vnascc.org 

VNA Health SystemsNisiting Nurse Association of South Central Connecticut 
· One L,ong Wharf Drive · 

New Haven, CT 06511 

Good afternoon Chairman Doyle, Chairman Walker and members of the· Human Service 
Committee. My name is John Quinn, and I am President and CEO of VNA Health Systems which 
operates the Visiting Nurse Association of South Central Connecticut located in New Haven and 
CareSource, a private duty service based in Orange. We primarily serve patients and provide 
Home Care support in Greater ,New Haven County; the lower Naugatuck Valley· and the Milford 
area. I appear before you today to support section 6 and section 2 of Bajsed am # 5411 "An Act 
Concerning Medicaid". 

Section 6 wm· basically maximize federal funding for homecare by submitting a Medicaid Research 
and Demonstration Waiver under section 1115 of the Social Security Act designed specifically to 
convert some or all of the State-funded portion of the Connecticut Home Care Program for the 
Elderly to Medicaid. This waiver could add up to savings from $15 million to $30 million annually to 
the state. These savings would be ·deposited in the existing Long Term Care Reinvestment 

·Account and serve as the source of rate increase for providers under the Connecticut Home Care 
· Program· for the Elderly. It was in 2007 that a Medicaid increase of 3% was given for homecare, 
with no increase for the past three years. 

Let us take advantage of enhanced federal match under the stimulus bm to a·ssure that-non profit 
agencies receive rates that can cover expenses so that organizations like the VNA are able to carry 
on our services instead of having to close the doors to the poor and underinsured. 

. 8 • Smling Gnattr New Ha11en, Milford, ~he Shor.,/iut tmd the ~1//ey 
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One Long Wh~f Drive 
New Haven, cr 06511 

203-777-5521 
203-787-5198 Fax 
www. vnascc.org 

VNA Health SystemsNisiting Nurse Association of South Central Connecticut 
One Long Wharf Drive · 
New Haven, CT 06511 

Section 2 allows for Medicaid to provide coverage for treatment for smoking cessation if ordered by 
a licensed healthcare professional with prescription licensure. I understand that 36% of 
Connecticut's Medicaid beneficiaries smoke. Many of the patients that we see under the Medicaid 
program could benefit from a s~oking cessation treatment. Part of the Visiting Nurses role is to 
promote education to patients on the importance of taking their prescription drugs and how to 
maintain a lifestyle that would help ke~p them from being re-admitted to the hospital. Many patients 
including those with chronic heart failure and breathing diffic!Jities would benefit ·from this coverage 
under Medicaid. It is. time that Connecticut fund this program "under the Medicaid State Plan to 
follow up on the 2006 legislative authorization for the Commissioner of the Department of' Social 
Services to cover smoking cessation services and that Connecticut remove itself from the list of 
being one of only four states that does not have any cessation coverage in its Medicaid Plan. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify: 

Respectfully Submitted, 

John R. Quinn 
PRESIDENT/CEO 

VNA HEALTH SYSTEMS 
VNA SOUTH CENTRAL CT. 
CARE SOURCE 
ONE LONG WHARF DRIVE 
NEW HAVEN, CT. 06511 

DIRECT PHONE: 203-859-6000 
FAX: 203-772-3375 

EMAIL: jguinn@vnascc.ora 

• Sm~ing Grratrr New Hawn, Milford, !hi Shorrlinr tlnd the Valli)• 
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Smoking harms nearly every organ of the body. Cigarette smoking causes 87 percent of lung 
cancer deaths. It is also responsible for many other cancers and health problems. These include 
lung disease, heart and blood vessel disease, stroke and. cataracts. Women who smoke have a 
greater chance of certain pregnancy problems or having a baby die from sudden infant death 
syndrome (SIDS). 

Non-smokers who breathe in secopdhand smoke take in the same toxic chemicals as smokers, 
and through no choice oftheir own. The 2006 U.S. Surgeon General's report reached several ... 

. important conclusions: secondhand smoke causes premature death lind disease in children and 
adults who do not smoke; children exposed to secondhand smoke are at an increased risk of 
SIDS, aqute respiratory infections, ear problems and more severe asthma; immediately effects 
the heart and blood circulation; over a long period of time also causes heart disease and lung . 
cancer. 

As a Registered Nurse ·in Public Health, a former smoker and a smoking cessation counselor, I 
have witnessed the negative outcomes of smoking on individuals and families, and the 
difficulties smokers experience in the quitting and staying quit experience. Smoking cessation 
programs are effective .. On average, 27.6% of smoker~ who receive both counseling and 
medications are Bble to quit. The 2008 Clinical Practice Guidelines recommend that all insurers 
provide coverage for counseling and medications. · 

Currently, Connecticut do~ not cover any smoking cessation treatments in its Medicaid plan. 
In 2006, the state legislature authorized the Commissioner ofthe Department of Social Services 
to cover smoking cessation services for Medicaid recipients but the benefit has never been 
funded. The CT Medicaid smoking rate is higher than the national average- 36% of Medicaid 
beneficiaries smoke. 

Medicaid recipients should have access to comprehensive smoking therapies. These programs 
are effective in helping people quit. Not only will lives be saved and chronic diseases 
decreased, but there would be significant savings to Connecticut's Medicaid program. I 
strongly encourage you to support passage ofHB 5411: An Act Concerning Medicaid 

Thank you for your attention, 

Monica Wheeler, MSN, RN 
_Resident, ~':airfield, CT 
President, CT Public Health Nurses Association 
Community Health Director, Westport Weston Health District 
Phone: 203-227-9571, ext. 242 
Email: mwheeler@wwhd.org 
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My name is Dr._Jeffrey Steinberg and I am the Chairman of Surgery at Saint Francis 
Hospital and Medical Center. As the Chairman of Surgery, I am responsible for the 
credentialing standards, m~dical quality program and educati<?Iial initiatives of the 35 
Podiatrists who practice anq the 6'Podiatry Residents who are in training at Saint Francis. 

As you are aware, Saint Francis· Hospital is a critically important safety net provider for · 
many of the Vl.ilnerable underinsured and uninsured citizens of the Greater Hartford area. 

· Saint Francis, as a Catholic Health Ministry, has a long history of providing 
uncompensated health services for the greater community benefit. In fiscal year 2008, the · 
hospital provided nearly $4(_) million of community benefit services, $36 million of which 
represented Charity .Care and unpaid costs of Medicaid. During this _same time period, 
hundreds of podiatry p~tients were seen by our podiatry staff and podiatry residents in the 
Burgdorf Health Center and Center for Advanced Wound Healing on the Mount Sinai 
Campus; both venues serve a disproportiona~e share of_Medicaid p~tients. Despite 
receiving state-of-the-art podiatric and wound care, the current system provides for no 
reiinbursement for our dedicated podiatry providers. These vital clinics are chock full, 
and because of the lack of care alternatives in the community, many patients 
unfortunately have to turn to our already over-crowded emergency rooms. As a result, 

· these patients often times are seen in the later stages of their disease, needing more 
complex and expensive limb salvage treatments because of difficulty accessing 
podiatrists in the community for more appropriate preventive care. 

Given the multiple strains on our already teetering health care system, I strongly urge you 
to approve HB 541 L Let's use our well trained podiatrists in the State ofCo~mecticut to 
provide this care in their offices, a much more appropriate. and economical venue rather 
than in our crowded and ultimately more expensive hospital emergency rooms. 

Thank you for your kind consideration. 
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55 Elm Street 
P.O. Box120 

Hartford. CT 06141-0120 

I appreciate the opportunity to support the attached amendment to House Bill 5411, An 
Act Concerning Medicaid. 

The attached amendment clarifies the scope of tobacco cessation products and programs 
that would be covered under Medicaid, requiring the Department of Social Services to 
implement the program to provide life-saving assistance to. the poor. 

The· amendment.-- encQuraging thousands of Medicaid beneficiaries to quit smoking -- is 
a w.in/win for the beneficiaries and the-taxpayers. It provides citizens with better health and 
saves scarce taxpayer dollars in medical costs. 

Smoking kills 4,000 Connecticut residents each year. While adult smoking rates have 
plummeted from 22.8% in 1999 to 15.9% in 200.8, smoking rates among the Medicaid 
population remains over 30%. Smoking costs Col}llecticut hundreds of millions of dollars in 
health care expenses. 

It simply makes fiscal and health sense to extend Medicaid coverage to smoking 
cessation.products and programs. Ye~ Connecticut is one of only 5 states·that do not provide 
any. smoking cessation coverage to their Medicaid population. 

Funding should not be a problem. More than $400 million annually is generated from 
cigarette taxes and tobacco settlement funds. A small portion of those fluids ought to be set aside 
to assist Medicaid smokers to quit. 

Massachusetl:$ has a hugely successful Medicaid program-- more than 35,000 Medicaid 
smokers have quit. Smoking rates for Medicaid beneficiaries have fallen to 28% from 38% prior 
to the initiation. of the program. 

· We can-- and should-- implement a similar pr9gram here. I urge the committee's 
favorable consideration of the attached amendment to Ha.us..e..B.illSALL 
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2010 GENERAL ASSEMBLY SESSION_ 
HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE 

(March 10, 2010) 

SUMMARY: 1his proposal would clarify and broaden the tobacco cessation 
products ·and services that would be covered under Medicaid 

TEXT: 

Section 1~278a of the general statutes is repealed and the following is 
substituted in lieu thereof (Effective July 1, 2010): 

The Commissioner of Social Services shall amend the Medicaid state plan to 
provide coverage for treatmen_t for smoking cessation ordered by a licensed 
health care [professionai] provider. Only a health care provider who possesses 
valid and current state licensure to prescribe [such] drugs may order treatment 
that includes legend drugs. (in accox:dance with a plan developed by the 
commissioner to proVide smoking ce~ation services. The commissioner shall 
present such plan to the joint standing committees of the General Assembly 
having cognizance of matters relating to human services and appropriations by 
January 1, 2003, and, if such plan is approved by said committees and funding is. 
provided in the budget for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004, such plan shall be 
implemented on July 1, 2003. H the lni.tial treatment provided to the patient f~r 
smoking cessation,· as allowed by the plan, is not successful as determined by a 
licensed health care professional, all prescriptive options for smoking cessation 
shall be available to the patient.] Such treatment shall be consistent with the 
United States Public Health Service guidelines for tobacco use cessation and shall 
include legend and over the counter drugs and counseling by a physician, 
qualified clinician, or a certified tobacco use cessation counselor. The plan shall 
limit coverage to no more than two treatment pl~ per beneficiary annually. 
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Testimony of the American Lung Association in Connecticut 
in Support of Raised House Bill No. 5411, 

An Act Co~cerning Medicaid - -- - -

-March 11, 2010 

Human Services Committee 
Room 2000, Legislative Office Building 
Hartford, CT 06106 

Dear Senator Doyle, Representative Walker and Honorable members 
of the Human Services Committee: 

Thank you for the opportunity to address you today. My name Is 
Dawn Mays-Hardy and I serve as the Connecticut Director of Health 
Promotion and Public Policy from the American Lung Association. On 
behalf of the American Lung Association in Connecticut, I am here to 
ask for your support for Raised House Bill No. 5411, An Act 
Concerning Medicaid, which provides the long overdue tobacco 
treatment Medicaid coverage recipients. 

Connecticut should be proud of consistently remaining as one of the 
top ten healthiest states. We have with one of the lowest adult 
smoking rates at 16% in the nation; however, a desire for health 
equity must compel us to strive for excellent health outcomes in all 
populations. Research shows one of the best ways to Improve health 
outcomes and address health disparities is to target the Medicaid 
population. Like the Medicaid population, smokers are 
disproportionately represented in lower education, Income, and 
occupational status categories. Nationally, the Medicaid population 
smokes at a significantly higher rate than the overall population -
32.6 % compared with 20.4 %. Connecticut's Medicaid smoking rate 
is higher than the national average; 36% of Connecticut Medicaid 
recipients smoke over twice as high as the state smoking rate. 

Comprehensive cessation services especially for our most vulnerable 
subpopulations in Medicaid must be available. Connecticut recognizes 
the importance of providing expanded Medicaid medical coverage for 
pregnant women, but this very important group of young women lack 
the smoking cessation coverage so many of them urgently need and 
want. 25% of pregnant Medicaid recipients are smokers and for many 
years the U.S. Public Health Service has recommended cessation 
coverage. Pregnant women on. Medicaid are 2.5 times more likely 
than other pregnant women to smoke, according to Medicaid data 
collected by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). 

(over) 
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Helping pregnant women to quit smoking would have enormous short and long term 
health benefits. ·These Include reduced tobacco-related spontaneous abortions, lower 
rates of low-birth weight infants, fewer admissiens to neonatal intensive care units, 
decreased infant deaths from perinatal disorders, and reduced rates of sudden infant 
death syndrome. 

The next subpopulation that requires special attention in Medicaid is people who suffer 
with mental illnesses because 41% of people with mental health disorders are smokers. 
Research proves persons with mental illness can quit and want to quit. Minorities, 
especially Hispanics, are disproportionately represented in Medicaid population and 
smoke at higher rates than the State average. 

Since 2003, legislation to create a comprehensive smoking cessation program and attach 
funding for the appro·ximately 61,000 smokers on Medicaid in Connecticut has faltered 
citing budget deficits. Mere conversations about the issue will not solve the problem.· 
·smoking costs Con!'ecticut almost $2 billion a year to care for people dying of lung 
cancer and other tobacco-related diseases. Yet, on the average, as many as two in five 
Medicaid beneficiaries still smoke. By passing this bill, we can help end this health 
disparity not only for the Medicaid recipients and save millions of taxpayer dollars in the 
process. 

Connecticut is one of only four states that does not cover any smoking cessation 
treatments in its Medicaid plan. One New England neighbor, Massachusetts, has already 
been successful In implementing a comprehensive smoking cessation benefit for Medicaid 
recipients. Within just two and a half years, the group smoking rate fell 10 percentage 
points from 38% to 28%. Those who quit showed dramatic reductions in hospitalizations 
for heart attacks, emergency department visits for asthma, and acute birth 
complications. It is pass time for Connecticut to take this cost-effective and health 
promoting step. · 

I urge you to support Rajsed House Bill No. 5411. An Act Concerning the Elimination of 
Certain Department of Social Services Reporting Requirements with the proposed 
amendments as submitted by the MATCH Coalition. 

Thank you. 

Dawn Mays-Hardy, MS 
CT Director for Health Promotion and Public Policy 
American Lung Association in Connecticut 
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'TESTIMONY OF 
PETER M. GIOIA 

VICE PRESIDENT AND ECONOMIST 
CONNECTICUT BUSINESS AND INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION 

SUBMII lED TO THE 
HUMAN SERVICES COMMITIEE 

MARCH 11, 2010 
LEGISLATIVE OFFICE Bun..DING 

STATE CAPITOL 
HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 

Good day. My name is Pete Gioia. I am the economist for the Connecticut Business and 

Industry Association (CBIA). CBIA represents about 10,000 firms, which employ about 700,000 

women and men in Connecticut. Our membership includes firms of all sizes and types, the vast 

majority of which are small businesses with fewer than 59 people. 

CBIA would like to comment upon the following bills: HB 5411. and HB 5245. CBIA is 

encouraged that the committee is calling for bills that wil1 result in the review of high spending 

areas. in the budget. We recommend that these efforts .. p.r:oceed immediately an~ with great 

urgency. 

cHB5411 

CBIA supports efforts to better review ~nd reform the way Long tenn care services are 

delivered in the state. Long tenn care services are vital and serve often the most vulnerable and 

needy of our citizens. But, a key in sustaining deliv~ry of such services in ttie difficult budget 

times is to spend do11ars wisely whi1e meeting client preferences. Recently, the Connecticut 

Institute for the 2lst·.century released a study of LTC in the state. The study found that clients 

350 Church Street o Hartford, ~ 06103-1126 o Bhone: 860-244-1900 o !"ax: 860-278-8562 • cbia.com 
10,000 businesses working for a competitive Connecticut 



• prefer. home care and alternatives to institutional nursing home care where possible. The state 

should f?Cus upon providing the right care in the right plac~ at the right price. The executive 

summary of the study is attached. The full study can be accessed at 

http://ctregionalinstitute.files.wordpress.com/2010/02/findings full.pdf. The call for the state to 

pursue waivers to better allow for CHOICE in LTC is a step in the right directions as it 

empowers the client, allows for appropriate care at the de~ired location and ultimately better 

spends scarce budget dollars. We support this effort. 

In addition, we encourage the committee to call for a review of best practices in Medicaid cost 

savings efforts in other states with a set report date and a set date· to begin IMPLEMENTATION 

of such recomme~dations. For example, Massachusetts allows for Medicaid coverage of smoking 

cessation projects and products. Far from being a cost the commonweaith has achieved savings in 

this area by creating more wellness in the client population and avoiding future costs. While one 

example it points out that Connecticut needs to catch up with innovation in the field. 

HB 5245 

CBIA supports efforts to increase private nonprofit provision of community living 

arrangements and other coimm.inity services. As detailed in the attached ST A TECOST 
. . 

publ~cation such service provision is appropriate and cost effective. In tough economic times the 

state needs to more effectively spend limited dollars to sustain services to needy _clients. Serious 

enhancement of privatization in this area is long overdue. 

Thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony. 

j\u\res\test\h~2010various031110 
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The Connectlcul Re&ionallnllllule lor lhe 21• CeniUIY 
(lhe lnsUWie) was lormetlln 1997 when public and private 
leaders In ConnocUcutcemoiO&Blhor 10 Olldlanaa Ideas 
abaullncroasln&lho state's economic &r1IWih by vlewtn& 
Connacllcutaspen or a 11ynarn1o 881 or systema 1n lhe 
Norlheasi.IIOI as a "slllnd-alona" poiiUcalenUly. Tl1a group 
locused an lnformlna pollcymakera an ~ lssws lhat hold 
lhe mlllll polenUallar lha slale"slulura. Manlllld by a 
sleiiWidelllnrln& commlll8tl."lhe lnBUIUIIIIs lnc:arporaled, 
has not·lo~PIDIIllexOIImptllaWs, and )ll<lllldaa conunuln& 
op)larlunllluiO dlscusa end sWdy bnponantllsues 
ra&arrlln& ConneCIIcut'a <ompeiiUvenUs. 

• In 1999,1heln1111Uie carnmlsllanod a&ICnlficantaWdy 
by lha arm or Mlehaal Gaals I Asaoc:laleS. Inc. anUuad 
ConnecUcUI: Slnlrqlc &onomlc Fra...-. The sWdr 
doftnestha raa~llla economic markiiiS and movement or· 
people, SOOCIS, and Ideas In lhe re&Jan,lhe nallon and 
lhe wartd. Tllal wldalr·raco&nlzed sWdy Is seen as a 
valUable policy lramawartc. c:onlfnuln&IO ahapa lha 
lnsUWte"slniUadvn. 

• In 2003.1he lnsUIUieiUrned 10 lhelssue or lhellnk 
belwaen Conneclk:ul'a ruwra &rDWih and responsible 
land use In arderiO draw cannecUons beiWeen ecanarnlo 
diMIIoPmanl. stale and local plannln&lha trend IOWird 
sprawl, and p........,. our quality or life. 

• In 2007, lhe lnstllule'a JailS! raporl. EconomiD 
Wlallt)' 1 Com,oeUIIw Clllas, idanUfted ~ raawras 
alsUCCIII&Iul oiUu and atra181Jeo ''" maklna all 
Connecticut communiUu atlniCUva and )ltllducllva. wllh 
racommandallanllor slale and local actions 10 achl..,. 
lhls objecUva. 

The Challenge of 2010 
For lhe pesi!WD )'earslhelnaUIUIII has~ lhe stale"s 
contlnuln& batuaiO wrasua wllh lhe JUOwl"l ftscel and 
economic crlsiL Tl1a economic downWm has craaled 
Increased need lor public sllfvlcsa while sharply raducln& 
llate FG'IeftUII. 

The numbers In CoMacUcut have dramaUc lmpllcaUons lor 
the role and COSIS ol ..... rnmentot aU laval& In lha State: 

• State budiOt deftclts al $12 billion 10 $20 billion over lho 
nextlhree ftscel)'ears, ap)llllllmately 2011o 10 30IIo or the 
slale'a currant services spendlnJI; 

• Unemploymem lhatls Just under ft and Job recovary lhat 
Is expocted 10 be slow: 

• Elplodln& numbers or lareclosuras and pllfBIIII8) 
benlvupll:les; 

• Mara than S20 biUian In unfunded llablllaaa lor retiree 
p8nslon commllrnants and health obl)f;lllons: end 

• Clllbacks 10 loceltawn and city &Mmments lhat wUI 
cause deftclts and polenllal &herp munlclpeltaxlncreases. 

Our lllate"s eleCied leaders fees llllllaull declslona aslhay 
seek 10 ensure !hal ConnocUCUiemarps as a campellllva, 
ce~na 1111111 when lhe economy Imp-. Tl1a maS&Iva 
ledaralaUmuiUs pec:laqplln aid and laana 10 our &111111 end 
municipal &Mmments will nat salva our IIVUCiural )lfDblems 
or fUlly close our vast deftdL 

lllha &111111 does nat deal erra.-r wllh lha c~m~~n~ 
atrucwral ftscellssuaa. Conneclk:ul .. economic 
campeUllvanOIIIS quelllanable.lt Is lor lhl& reason lhe 
lnsUWte decided 111 iake on a aeries ar lniUaiiWa Ill assist the 
stale In eddressln&lhe curram llscal and economic crtsls. 

The Institute's Current Mission 
ThelnaUIUie has rasalvad 10 look at elements or IQI!Indln& 
lhat accoum lor a aJ&nlftcenl pen:anlap or Ill• alalll'alllfd&et 
end where shifts In eppraar:hea to sarviCe dellwry c:aoild 
make a ,.., dlflarence. In dafnlso, lhe rnstfiUie enpgtld 
rasrian:h nrm Blum SheplraiO assist In lhla el'lart. esklna 
lhem 111 review 111$1' buclptary praaram eraea and 111: 

• Quenury sevlnplhet crin be1'81111ad In lhe next lllcal 
eyale and. averlhe lon& larrn; 

• ldemlly opjJoRuniUeoiO Improve allfvlce; 

• Identify opponunlllesto lnC118511 customer llllfsfaciJon: 
and 

• lclonuly oppoRuniUuiO Increase alftclendn. 

For IURher lnlarmaUan aboUIIhe lnsiiiUie end Its wortc, 
visit www.ctre&JcnallnsUWte.ors. 
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1> Consalldale and lnle8rate Slate LTC Funcllans 
• Establish caniiOIIdated, etllclentaU-ages. human services approach Ia LTC In Connecticut !hat maximizes !he 

lmpec! of Medicaid dollars and Older Americans Acl funds. 
• Rationale lor Chanp: 

Q Cannecllcut has a lracwred gavamence suuctura lor provldln& admlnlslnl~ and prog,ammallc auppan 
Ia alder adulls and parsOns wllh dlsabllllln. A number al dlllerern slllla deparlmeniS end epncles are 
raspanslble lor services and funding lor different papulallans end P"''IJ'amS. This arpnlzaUonal camplexlty 
PDHS oiJnltleent challenges lor balh consumers and pniVIders al LTC seMc:es. Further uncertainly has 
been created by aleglslaUve mandataiO create new Oapar!JIIenl an A&lna. 

The lnsUwte bellavas lhasa racammandatlans, alan& wllh mont opecltlc recommendations carnalned within !he 
tepart, 10 be altha hiChasl priority. 

The lns!IIUie would like Ia think the Connecticut Lon&-Term Care Planning Cammlltee.lha University al Cannacllcul 
Health Center - Center an Agln&. and the Cannactlcul Commission an A&ln& lor !he~ cacperatian. This exacutMI 
summary was craetad lram the Assessment of CannecriCUI's Lan&·Term Care S)'srem repanln which appropriate 
references can be round tor soun:elnfarmatlan. 

The Institute war look at two or lhree Dlher areas or srate &«MMrnment durin& 2010. Areas currandy tnler canslderarlan 
lncklda o11arts 10 raduca recidivism In our slate prtsans, and - communal IMnJ and lla)1:ara oarW:eo 
provided by nan-profit agencies lor !he Department or Mental Heallh and Department or Mental Rerardatlan dleniS. 
We encaurap you to SUUOII ather areas of slate &«M~mmern that could benatlllrorn INs type of abjiCIIve ravfew. 

:e 

Summary of Report Findings 

This raper!, enUdad Asoassmenl at Connecticut's Lang-Term Cara Syarem, Is lha ftrstln a series 
of such ellariS !hat the lnsUIUia will undarlaka In 2010. The palls to provide political leaders In lha 
ExecutMiand LaglslatMI branches wllh UJOISIO ra-lnvenr CannecllcUI'I approach 10 state gavammem 
and dei'-J or services. 

Flndlnp shaw thai Cannecllcut's Lon& Term Care (LTC) System Is aut or balance and In dlra need of 
rasvucturln&lllhaotera Is 10 assist lhasa In need or LTC -lh• naxt15 years while nat dramatically 
lncraasln& caste. 

LONG TERM CARE IS BROAD AND AmCTs EVERYONE IZ· :;:!Jt;:a::~u;EiJ!:ZZr.;:!Cl:<=;;:m:=:;:oJ::;;:c 
LTC Cllllllrs a broad ranaa or paid and unpaid suppor!MI services lor panans who need asslslanca due 
Ia physical. cagnltMI or mental dlsablllly or candlllan. LTC cansllllt811111y at personal assistance wllh 
lha rauUna I8Sics olllla, as well as addiUonal actMUas nacassary lor IMn&lndepandantly. UnUke medical 
cant whera lha goal Is Ia cura or canUDI an Illness, the purpasa of LTC Is to- an lndMduaiiiJ alteln 
and maintain lha hiChasl raasanable laval al IUncUanin& and ID carnrtbule ID lndepandenlllvfn&. 

CONNECTICUT MEDICAID EXPENDITURES DN LONG TERM CARE ARE SIGNIRCANT 6l'.i:i:::i;;:r2>::!:~:;:::;::.::: 
Providers or LTC lndude nursln&hamas (lnsUIUIIans~ homes end community based services by lormal 
paid care&~vers. and horne and community based care by lnlarmal cara&~vers. Informal carqlvers are 
unpaid family and l~ands who serve as the primary source of LTC. 

Medicaid lslhaprtrnary-of .------------------+-----
lormal LTC nationally and Is lha Pn.l-"'t:':"'C:.:=.:=r...Ta,:-~==.,~!!~~!!'1·;,.t.•ol Cllaoo 
United Slates' health p"''IJ'am 
far all&lbla lndMduals end 
lamUias wllh law Incomes and . 
resources. Ills a masns-tested 
Pra&ram Jointly funded by tha 
&lata and federal gavemmants. 
and Is managed by lha states. 

{ ~""l' ht ... loJ.C1 ::..w~ I~::JO.t>l 
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"" ... 11,1a ... -- ... 11,111 ...... A.IOI ... 
In SFV 2009. Connectlcut"s ,~-~ .. {?-: !·:·: . ·."··.: ·: ·~: · ~ :~ 
Medicaid program a-1 $2,498 
billion an LTC, accauntlnS lor 
13% ollalaloxpendiWras - and 
lho demand 101 LTC In Cannecllcutls &rawlnl· 
Over lho naxt15 years (2010 10 2025L Cannecllcui'IIIJtal papulaUon Is praJectad Ia lncreasa by 3%. 
Allhau&h lhlslncraasals modes~ !hera era twa addftlana~ axtlaanllnary lnlnds accurrtn&: 

The number al.edults balwaan lhe apo or 18 and 84--lho primary, unpaid cera&Mors a( family 
mambers-wlllaCWIIIIy decrease by 5%. 

• The number people aver 65 years of ap wUIIncraasa by 411% (207,745L duala a&~nl altha Baby 
Boomer Generation. 

The lncraasln& papulation of rasldants 65+ years of ap and lha raductlan In number ol family 
members who wiD care lor !ham wiD drive a sllnlftcentlncraasa In demand lor LTC In CannaCIICUI. 
Under lha currant LTC modal In Cannectlcu~ omualllhdlcald LTC -dlnl •ID lacre- Ill ...,.lbsn 
., biDion .., 2021. 

While Connecticut can a""ld a sllnlftcent portion of lhlo cast lncraesa, In order to do sa, the LTC 
system must chanp. ltls lundamantelly aut or balance. TradiUanally, In Cannactlcutand nallanwlde, 
Medicaid has made acasso IIJ lnsUwUonal cera aasler !hen Ia horne and cornmunltl"besed cera, 
largely lha rasult or lederal Medicaid rules and rai[UiaUans. Cansaquanlly, rasldenll who could be 
properly carad lor In !hair horne, and bear soma althelr roam and board casta, are Instead dlracted 
IOWards mara expansive lnsUWUans. 
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CONNf:cnCUl'S IDNO TERM CARli S\'STEM MUST REBIILANCf: 
"'labaaancfn&' Is lhll lllnn usad 1D describe alfarts to prayldo raclillonla at LTC whh a ..._ c:halce and mara 
apUans: parlicularly lha --at_,.. cammunllY and llarr1e-based apdans. -..c1P88181'-
and ...... wiD crealll • mare 
f ..... ble-"' people I80IIIvfnll . 
home and cammLiily based 

--Ins~ home ..... ~ lhi 11818's 
syslllm balanools 53'lfo home and 
cammunily basad """' and 47% 
lnsliiU1Ional .cara. CaiJiecllcul'a 
stared pi at e --..ed 
&y&l8m Is 'I!!K home and :w .. 

'-~ ;, . 

Coaaecllal Medlc8ld LTC Clleall aad Expenditures SFY 200!1 

Sl \ 20ll'Y :\hdJcn1d I fC 
Cl!rnl!i Month!) AHI <Jgc 

s 116 QS.S .. ) 

II,IU (47 .. ) 11,611 (61.5 .. ) 

.... · ·.t~-~~~,;~1:~~~~>:( .... .:~i,:'~-~~i~-~,B·ci~l~-:_.·:~ 
Clll'llll1lllll basad C8l1l and 25!6 I,...--------.... ......, ..... -----.-------..... ...J 
in&lllllllanll cara. ""*" -awldmaralhanSIODIIIIIIanln ...,..IJI:_In21121.8ndprad ___ m..,bonefl1.s: 

CoMocllcur Reslctenrs Prefer ra llacaiVD LTC ar Homo 
Tha chaDenps of ComecUcul'a LTC &ySIIm llld lis lnsUIUIIonal bios IHICI much more !han lhe COSI Gl 
care. Almost~ of 818111 resldenll would prefer ID conUnua UVInaln lhalr homes, wllh home 11811111 or 
homemaker services beln& provided. 

llobalanclnjf can SWnlllcanrry Slow Growlh ot LTC Sllendln& 
On ...,..., Conneclio:UIMadlcald - can suppon mont lhan 1wa - people llld adulll wllh physical 
-~~~~In a homo and communilyobased se!Una far- (one) -In an lnslllullonal S8lllng. 
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-illll=owfaNodi-

u..~occac 

~.~ ... -~ 
U..IIIAabrodLI .... 

Sell ..... .., ....... -"" 

u .. ~os.m.....,..,"­
u .. .r,...,Adld,CIIild 

Uv.la Nania& HDIIIC 

REBALANCING IS DlmCULT 
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The Fadarel- praaram was lmplamenred w111n lnsii1UiiDns -lhe only real care all8rnalllla, anabilnl 
people ra &allnsUIUIIonal care as easily as possible. Wllh lhe.,....... ,..,rerance. availability, and cost of homa 
and communlly basad care far LTC, Medicaid adjuSUIIIIIIIS, called wa"""" - c:rnlld to 8llllbla home llld 
communttv basad care far people wllh spadllc noeda. In ComiiCIIcul. each LTC walvar Is mana&ad _..lilly, 
c:reaUn& a chalanal"l enVIronment far persons saekln81D leem d and acquire homa and communlly based 
care whal Ills aapiOprlala. lmplamanlllllon of rebalancinl noqulreo lmiiRMimanlln lha abWiy at people 10 
acquire homo llld communlly based cano ala -on par whh lnsUIUIIonal care, &Mn& people a cholca when 
home and communlly basad care Is an app10joria18 opUon. 

i 
I 
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I 
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CONNErnCUT HAS TAKEN STEPS- BUT NOT ENOUGH -------------­Daspll8 challanps. oilier 118111 toava successfully rebalancad, resukln& In ralloa IDdar lhll mall or 
e>a:aad ConniiCIIcul'a 2025 l!llal. CoMacUcut ranks 34• amana lhe 118181 and Ia below lhe naUonal 
aver ... and many New Enarand sl818sln Ill rebalanclna allons. 

lofoney Fallowa tho Farwon, an lmfl0rl8nl Connacllcut lnldallve desranad ID promol8 paraanar 
lnda-dence and achieve ftscal alftclancles, wu recently funded by lhl U.S. Cenl8ra lor Medicare 
and Medicaid SerVIcas and lhe Slala ol Connecticut as part of a nadonal effort 10 rebalance 
LTC systems, acconllftl ID lhe naads of all persons wllh dloabUitlas. 5uccasstul early Pl1lllrBm 
resulll show an aver ... monlh!y cool clacreasa from S2.651 lor rnslllulionar care 10 S9B3 far 
home and community basad care. lhasa aarry resulls may no1 be lndlcallve or aD 1118 resulls as !he 
PR~Vo~m expands. 

NOW IS THE TIME FOR LEADERSHIP AND A STRAtEGY--~------------­
Rabalancln& -rcs In olher statas and has shown COocl 
resu1111n Connectlcur, but leadership, commllmanland an 
lmplemen18Uon slraiiiiY are needed In ordar ID accaleral8 
rebalandnaeHarllllld achieve ,.....m pis. Wa have 
no choice: lhe lssuals not how waacldava this; Ills lhat 
wa must ac:IIIMII. 

Tlla Governor shoUld can lor lha lellslaluretD pass 
lellslatlon !hal creates a commission ID I'IIVIaw 81811 
..... nmam oparallont, lop to boiiOm, maklna LTC I 
IDP priority. 

As part aflll81 I'IIVIaw. lhe lnslllul8 recommends: 

" PraVIda SlrOnl Leadership 
• The Gawamor and 1118 La&lslall .. lalder&hlp musl 

maklll Connac:llcul'a LTC Sl/SIIm a prlorlly 
• Rallonale lor Chan&a: 

•) LTC alfiCIIIMirJQnl. 
~ The Bl/518m Is aspanslva and will pi-sa. 
~ Connac:Uculls bahlnd oilier al818s. 

• FalanUallmplamentsUon Approac:hn: 
<:· Appcinla cablnll- posldon ID lead and 

manapLTC. 
~ Creola and suppon.la&Jslallon lhet does not allow 

short·llml budpt pressurestD 
lnlerruptlnva81ments In lheLTC Bl/SI8m. 

Perceat of Medicaid LTC Spead1D1 
for HCBS FY 2001 

•••• ,,, ••• 1 

! '.>:~~M~iiii· /72.; "-:,!.1.- .:. f 
Pi! I crnt . U S Ruok 

Ore... 72.7 2 

~~:·: ;: ,~~- :· - · :·· ~·1.o:· ·· . 3 
Maiae 51.4 . 111 

:. :·~-~- ":"- ·. 456 ... •'4 

:.~::.~~··:f··· 
"' Suenalhen OPM'a role as a point of coonllnallon far LTC. 
<) AgrassMIIy PUFIUI addldonal federal Iundin& 

" Creal8 a Straii&Y and AI"" lhe LTC System 
• Undar lhe IIIM!rnor'a leadership a LTC strale&Y must be davaloped. Thelmplemantadon allhls 

ltrale&Y mustaliCII aD aspeCII of lha LTC Bl/518111 wllh lhl axisllnlltaiUIII. 
• RaUcxoale lor a.anp: 
~ The IKI8dnllll/SIIIrn was oreal8d prior 1D lhe emarpnce of HCBS and 1181 I bias 

towards lnlllhutlons. · 
~ HCBS capaciQI rnuallrDW 10 support lncreaalna damand tor LTC. 
Q A com,..,llanslve strii811Y lhatlncorporahlll allelamenll of lho system Is nolapparenL 
"' The CoMacUcut LTC Plan has COoclldeaslhelare a lUkie but wllhwlaccoun18blllly 

lor lmpremamaUon. 
•Kay Elamanlllhalahould ba addressed In a Connactlcul LTC StraleiY are: 
• OrpnlzaUon Structure 
• Clearly Oeftned Goals 
• Process and TechnoiOI)' 
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...;..;eo=nor~ess.;;.._ __ There is a better ~ay: Cost-effective social 
Slate Legislature services through nonprofit providers 
CBIA Councils 

Unks & Resources 

Government Home 

CBIAHome 

by Pete Gioia 

CBIA Vice ·President and Economist 

The state of Connecticut administers hundreds of programs that provide much­
needed and generally high quality services lor many P.eople with disabilities and 
special needs, including children, people with mental illness and intellectual 
disabilities, former inmates transilioning to society, people with addictions and others. 
These are people who probably wouldn't survive without some kind of lifeline or 
safety net, a~d state government is helping to fulfill its responsibility to care lor them. 

But these people, and Connecticurs taxpayers, deserve to have much-needed social 
services provided in a way that can be sustained as cost effectively as possible over 
time. With the state facing a steep budget deficit, it is critically important to explore 
every viable option. 

Obviously, the state provides quality services lor many of its clients. It is startling, 
however, how much more expensive state-run programs are, compared with the 
same or similar services provided by nonprofit organizations. 

In Connecticut, state-employee caregivers are providing services at double the cost 
of comparable programs provided by people in nonprofit agencies. 

How big is the discrepancy? Here are some examples, according to the latest data 
(2007) from the state Department of Developmental Services (DDS): 

Community living arrangements for disabled people 
Annual rates, per·client 

Average 

Low 

Median 

High 

Nonprofit Providers 

$87,221 

$43,800 

$99,278 

$158,77 

B. Day programs 

Annual rates, per client 

. Nonprofit providers 

Average $20,052 

State programs 

$238,624 

$190,924 

$240,228 

$250,193 

State employee provider 

$85,298 

http://www.cbia.com/gov/statecost/smtecost23.htm 
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As can be seen, average rates lor community living arrangement are 2. 7 times higher 
when provided by state employees·vs:-nonprofit-provider-services:-~orse;-rates lor 
day programs are 4.2 times more expensive when the state provides the services. 

It's important to note that these nonprofit programs are vigorously monitored by the 
state agencies that have hired them. Nonprofit agencies would not be providing 
services under contract to the state if their quality was unacceptable. 

What then is the advantage of high-cost state agencies providing these services? 
Wouldn't the state lind exceptional savings lor taxpayers if it were to make more use 
of reputable nonprofit social services providers? 

Connecticut also continues to maintain institutional s.ervices at four regional facilities 
at very high rates--even though clients with similar disabilities and needs, who were 
deinstitutionalized ye~s ago at the Mansfield Training School, are now being served 

. at community-based programs. 

Here are annual per-client costs, based on fiscal year 2009 annual interim rates: 

Nonprofit average: $87,221 

Southbury Training School: $347,480 

West Regional Center: $266,450 

North Regional Cent11r: $268,275 

South Regional Center: $386,900 

Agl!lin, these programs are costing far more than those being provided by community 
-based services. · 

· Certainly, any kind of change with such vulnerable clients would need careful 
planning to make sure people's needs are met. However, these cost d'JScrepancies 
are so clear and Connecticut'~ fiscal crisis so enormous that continuing to do 
business as usual is just fiscally unsound. The state should immediately investigate 
options to provide quality, lower-cost services. 

Ultimately, it comes down to deciding whether we simply want to keep doing things in 
the same high-cost way, or choosing to make the very best use of taxpayers' dollars. 
People in Connecticut have already voted, saying in two recent Quinnipiac University 
Polls that they want state government to become smaller and more effective. This is 
an area in which the state could start making some significant progress. 

E-mail • cmnmentto rmur•• laplslptgnt 
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To: The Connecticut General A~sembly, 

From: Alfred M. Vagnini, 1171 Straits Turnpike, Middlebury, CT 06762 

Date: March 10, 2010 

B,e: CGA Bill No. 5399 

My name is Alfred Vagnini, age 49, and. I am a life-long resident of Connecticut. I wish to 
adc\ress the above-referenced Bill regarding repayment for services to the Department of 
Social Services: Specifically, I want to address the notification of any potential liability to third 
parties. aelow are some facts regarding my parti~ular situation: 

- I have one son, Christopher (Hutchinson) Vagnini .. 
- His mother is Melony Hutchinson. 
- Melony a~~ I were never married. 
-Christopher was born june 14, 1987. 
- I began. paying Meiony child support in 1988, retroactively from Christopher's birth. 
-I paid.the court-ordered amount in full until Christopher came to live with me at age 15. 
-At that time the order was vacated and I did not seek support from Melony going forward: 
- It was upon attempting to refinance my home I found a lien had been placed on my property: 
- My attorney looked into the so~rce of the lien and found it to be from the State of CT DSS in 

· an amount in excess· of $11,000. . """- · · 
- I had no idea as to the basis for the lien and when my attorney received the information from 
DSS, he told me it was to reclaim State assistance monies that had been paid to Melony. 
- I hai:l absolutely no knowledge, before or after the fact, of Melony applying for or receiving 
State assistance or that.any. potential liability on my behalf existed. As far as I knew; my court­
ordered suppo~ obligation for my son had been completely fulfilled. 

The above summary illustrates the simple fact that, under current law, I am b((!ing held liable 
·for a debt of which I had absolutely no knowledge. I cannot think of another exam.ple in 
American life where someone is liable, or even potentially liable for a debt that they are not 
informed of~hen it is incurred. This is a disheartening and unsettling prospect I feel that this 
practice is unconstitutional and it is my hope that the law could be changed to fairly inform 
any and all parties of potential-liability for repayment to DSS at the time of said liability's 
inception. 

Thank you for the opportunity to address this matter to the lawmakers of our great State and I 
look forward to seeing this law changed in fairness to all parties involved. 

Sincerely, 

t?p'~'~·~" 
Alfred M. Vagnini 
203-598-0335 
alvags@mac.com 

·-
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